Agenda ID #1638 Quasi-legislative 2/27/2003 H-10

Decision PROPOSED DECISION OF COMMISSIONER LYNCH (Mailed 1/10/2003)

BEFORE THE PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION OF THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Order Instituting Rulemaking into Distributed Generation.

Rulemaking 99-10-025 (Filed October 21, 1999)

OPINION

(See Appendix A for List of Appearances.)

141931 - 1 -

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Title	Page
OPI	INION	2
1.	Summary	2
2.	•	
3.	_	
4.	Potential Benefits of Distributed Generation	4
	4.1. Discussion	
5.	Distribution System Operations and Planning	11
	5.1. System Operations	
	5.2. System Planning	13
	5.2.1 Physical vs. Contractual Assurance	13
	5.2.2 Incorporating Distributed Generation into	System Planning 15
6.	Ownership of Distributed Generation	20
	6.1 Positions of Parties	21
	6.2 Criteria for Evaluating Options	
	6.2.1 Customer Side	24
	6.2.2 Grid Side	
7.	\mathbf{J}	
	7.1 Does a Retail Sale within a Distribution Circuit	
	Transmission System?	
	7.2 Should We Establish a Distribution-Only Tariff	
	Generators that Sell within a Single Distribution	
	7.3 Jurisdiction over Distributed Generation Interco	
	when Sales of Excess Energy Occur	
8.	8	
	8.1 PBR Incentives/Pricing Flexibility	
	8.1.1 Position of Parties	
	8.1.2 Discussion – No Actions Needed at this Ti	
	8.2 Public Purpose Program Funding	
	8.2.1 Positions of Parties	
	8.2.2 Discussion	
	8.3 Localized/Deaveraged Rates	
	8.3.1 Positions of Parties	
	8.3.2 Discussion: Contracting for Distributed Ge	
	Obviates Need for Deaveraged Tariffs or I	
	Programs at This Time	51

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Continued)

Title	Page
8.4 Implementation Costs	52
8.4.1 Position of Parties	
8.4.2 Discussion	54
9. Net Energy Metering	54
9.1 Discussion	57
9.2 Eligibility of Integrated Renewable and Nonrenewable	
Technology Configurations for Net Metering	59
10. Consumer Education	62
10.1 Discussion	
10.2 Consumer Protection	69
11. Applicability of the California Environmental Quality Act to	
this Decision	71
12. Governmental Efforts Regarding Distributed Generation	72
12.1 Local Government Outreach Regarding Interconnection	
Standards	
12.2 Identification of Permit Streamlining Opportunities	73
12.3 Air Quality Standards Established for Distributed Generation	75
12.4 Evaluation of Efficiency, Emissions, and Reliability	
of DER	
13. Comments on Proposed Decision	
14. Assignment of Proceeding	
Findings of Fact	
Conclusions of Law	
O R D E R	81

Appendix A - List of Appearances

OPINION

1. Summary

This decision completes our rulemaking and establishes policies for ownership and operation of distributed generation and their integration into utility planning and operation of the distribution grid. We find that there is no need to place restrictions on ownership of distributed generation units. The technology of electricity distribution, however, necessitates that a distributed generation owner will only be eligible for compensation for deferring distribution system upgrades in limited circumstances, described herein, and only if the distributed generator offers physical assurance. Similarly, since almost every retail sale will utilize both the distribution and transmission networks (even those that appear to stay within a single circuit), we do not adopt a distribution-only tariff.

The nature of this new technology and its likely uses obviates the need to make any changes to rate design to accommodate distributed generation at this time. Nevertheless, we do allow the utilities to establish memorandum accounts to track distributed generation implementation costs that cannot be attributed to specific distributed generation projects and are not part of the utilities' existing budgets.

We do not adopt a mass marketing information campaign about distributed generation, but rather a multi-pronged education effort directed to those considering a distributed generation installation.

To allow us to consider ongoing issues, we state our intent to open a new rulemaking – related to distributed generation.

2. Background

The purpose of this rulemaking is to develop policies and rules to facilitate deployment of distributed generation in California. As part of this process, we are reviewing our regulatory framework to ensure that unnecessary barriers to deployment of distributed generation are removed. In Decision (D.) 00-12-037 we adopted improved interconnection tariff rules for Pacific Gas and Electric Company (PG&E), San Diego Gas & Electric Company (SDG&E), and Southern California Edison Company (SCE).

This decision is the result of our review of the April 17, 2000 System Planning and Operation Workshop Report and comments on that report, prepared testimony, cross examination during 9 days of hearings on Phase 1 issues and 7 days of hearings on Phase 2 issues, and post-hearing briefs on Phase 1 and 2 issues. In this decision we address all outstanding issues from Phases 1 and 2, including valuation of distributed generation benefits, distribution system operation and planning, ownership and control of distributed generation, the need for distribution-only tariffs, net metering, rate design as it relates to distributed generation, and educational and consumer protection efforts.

Commissioner Bilas presided at two days of hearings in Phase 1 and three days of hearings in Phase 2. Upon the departure of Commissioner Bilas from the Commission, Commissioner Lynch assumed direction of this rulemaking.

3. Outstanding Procedural Matters

Throughout the course of this proceeding, the Assigned Commission or the assigned Administrative Law Judge (ALJ) have ruled on numerous motions. We affirm those rulings at this time. On January 21, 2003, an organization calling itself Joint Parties Interested In Distributed Generation/Distributed Energy Resources (JPIDG) filed a motion to intervene. Several of the member

organizations have participated during the course of the proceeding. On January 28, 2003, Clarus Energy Partners, L.P. (Clarus) filed a motion to intervene. Clarus installs, owns, and operates combined heat and power generation systems. The motions are granted. To the extent that any motions remain outstanding, the motions are denied.

4. Potential Benefits of Distributed Generation

Parties identified potential benefits that could result from wide-spread deployment of distributed generation, including: peak demand reduction; deferral of distribution system equipment and upgrades; increased life of distribution equipment; reduction of utility capital risk; power quality improvements; voltage support; line-loss reductions; increase in reliability; environmental benefits; customer satisfaction; and fuel diversity. Benefits listed in parties' testimony echo those discussed by workshop participants in workshops facilitated by the Energy Division, which resulted in the Distribution System Operations and Planning Workshop Report, issued April 17, 2000. Parties do not agree on whether these benefits do occur.

Parties linked valuation of distributed generation benefits to the utilities' distribution system planning process, citing potential opportunities to provide distribution support services. Several parties submitted testimony on the need for a system to assign value to the perceived benefits. No party submitted a detailed methodology, although Utility Consumers' Action Network (UCAN), Natural Resources Defense Council (NRDC), PG&E, SDG&E and The Utility Reform Network (TURN) each provided principles that could be considered in developing a valuation methodology.

SCE distinguishes potential benefits of distributed generation depending on the parties that stand to receive the benefits. SCE asserts that only distributed

generation designed to support the distribution system benefits should be considered by utility in its grid planning decisions. PG&E and SCE contend that many benefits from customer-side distributed generation accrue directly to the customer, without necessarily avoiding any utility costs. SDG&E's discussion of benefits includes only those benefits it considers of value to the utility distribution system.

UCAN and NRDC argue that there is a role for distributed generation to address the peak capacity shortage predicted to face California over the next several years. UCAN acknowledges that pending utility projects to expand transmission import capacity are underway to address system peak demand needs, but points out the long-term nature of completing such construction projects. Besides the capacity strain and reliability implications that excessive peak demand presents on the system, UCAN discusses the relationship of large peak demands on the cost of energy purchased by utilities. UCAN points out that the current availability and flexibility of distributed generation peak shaving technologies such as microturbines, photovoltaics, and wind turbines present potential value both to individual customers and the system by addressing peak demand needs. UCAN states that end users may prefer to make individual investments in onsite distributed generation rather than pay higher distribution tariffs to achieve added reliability. Individual distributed generation customers, by meeting their own needs through self-generation, would at the same time alleviate the demand on the system infrastructure. In addition to customer use, UCAN indicates substation capacity and feeder support as particularly viable areas where distributed generation can reduce system demand and benefit the overall system.

In comments on the predecessor rulemaking, PG&E stated "import constraints and high prices for power over the summer of 1998 sent peak price

signals to the market that could, especially if repeated in 1999, provide the economic incentives for the installation of DG as a large 'customer-side' peaking resource." (Rulemaking (R.) 98-12-015, Response of PG&E, March 17, 1999, Attachment A, p. 4.) SCE indicates that distributed generation is a solution to the peak demand problem only when high peak demand prices make distributed generation cost-effective. We take official notice of the prices listed on the website of the California Independent System Operator (ISO) which indicate that peak prices in 2000 generally met or exceeded those of 1998, indicating that conditions do support consideration of distributed generation as a customer-side peaking resource.¹

NRDC asserts that distributed generation increases the life of distribution equipment. SDG&E argues that NRDC's assertion is unsupported by any data. SDG&E maintained that it does not benefit from reactive support or from line loss reductions due to distributed generation, as system line losses were accounted for in Power Exchange rates. PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE state that distributed generation alone cannot ensure added value to system reliability, without a form of operational guarantee, or physical assurance. SCE states that the low level of distributed generation deployment to date has not resulted in any avoided distribution capacity costs. PG&E also states that reliability is a customer-specific benefit.

NRDC cites the minimal environmental impact of photovoltaics and wind turbines, and supports the use of fuel cells over central generation. NRDC points out that potential benefits expand beyond the direct value to the utility to include public goods and public interest benefits such as lower environmental impacts,

¹ See http://www.caiso.com/surveillance/pricedata/index.cgi.

insurance against uncertainties in load growth, and increased power available for sale. In testimony, NRDC identified technologies that are beneficial for the environment as zero emission renewables and "clean" fuel cells. NRDC argues that wind, solar photovoltaic, and fuel cell technologies emit lower amounts of NOx, SO2, and particulates, making them environmentally preferable to standard combined-cycle central generation plants. SCE recommends that valuation of environmental benefits be performed outside of the Commission, for example, under similar mechanisms to that of the South Coast Air Quality Management District's emission trading market.

PG&E considers distributed generation as an additional support to distribution investments in areas where local loads are estimated to exceed wires capacity for a number of hours per year. SDG&E and PG&E state that grid benefits from distributed generation occur when distributed generation provides a substitute or defers distribution system and equipment investments by meeting utility-specific planning requirements. SDG&E identifies four specific conditions that are required if grid benefits from distributed generation are to be realized: (1) distributed generation must be located where SDG&E's planning indicate a need; (2) distributed generation must be installed and operational within the window of time needed by SDG&E; (3) distributed generation must be of appropriate size to accommodate SDG&E's planning needs; and (4) distributed generation must provide physical assurance.² (See SDG&E, Ex. 54, p. 20. See also, PG&E, Ex. 53, pp. 1-5 to 1-6.)

· ST

² SDG&E's Opening Brief defines physical assurance as "The application of devices and equipment that interrupts a distributed generation customer's normal load when distributed generation does not perform as contracted. An equal amount of customer load to the distributed generation capacity would be interrupted to prevent adverse

4.1. Discussion

Although the utilities dispute many of these perceived benefits as being unsubstantiated at this time, most parties agree that distributed generation has the potential to reduce system demand in areas experiencing load growth, and that it should be considered as an option to defer distribution investments. PG&E indicates that solicited distributed generation may also benefit the distribution system by providing voltage support, power factor improvement, and emergency back-up functions. PG&E defines solicited distributed generation as a distributed generation installation based on a utility-identified need. SCE indicates that if the Commission adopts SCE's recommendation for utility-only ownership for distribution capacity distributed generation, there is no need to determine distributed generation value beyond SCE's authorized ratemaking mechanisms.

Based on the record developed in this case, we conclude that distributed generation has the potential to improve, and therefore benefit, system reliability in two primary ways. First, distributed generation has significant potential to reduce system peak demand by serving onsite load. As noted by UCAN, installation of customer side distributed generation has the potential to release existing generating capacity to meet peak demand requirements of other customers. We take official notice of the fact that California's consumption of electricity grew by 4.0% per year (on average) between 1998 and 2000.³ During a period of strong demand growth and tighter supply, distributed generation

consequences to the distribution system and to other customers." We use this definition of physical assurance herein.

³ See http://www.energy.ca.gov/electricity/silicon_valley_consumption.html, Statewide Consumption column.

provides an alternative source of supply to large central station generators to meet a given customer's onsite load. By serving onsite loads, especially during peak demand periods, installation of customer side distributed generation not only can free up generating capacity to serve other loads, but can provide a stabilizing force for peak period prices. These benefits will flow through to all customers without this agency specifically "valuing" such benefits. In particular, these benefits can be captured by incorporating distributed generation into long-term procurement plans. In addition, R.02-01-011 raises the issue of whether departing load customers who utilize onsite distributed generation provide value to the system that should result in a reduction to their cost responsibility surcharge. This proceeding does not provide us with sufficient record to resolve this issue, but deserves further exploration in a successor rulemaking

Second, distributed generation has some potential to defer distribution system upgrades, however such deferrals are time and location limited. The record does not support a finding that distributed generation provides for long-term distribution upgrade deferrals, regardless of ownership of the distributed generation asset, because distribution circuits have a limited capacity to connect additional generation units. In other words, distributed generation, as a substitute for distribution system upgrades is likely to have limited application and be time limited because of long-term growth on the distribution system.

The primary purpose of attempting to identify and value benefits of distributed generation is to ensure that the utility distribution planning process fairly evaluates potential distributed generation solutions relative to traditional wires investments. Most parties agree that the Commission should not establish an administratively determined valuation scheme. In the System Planning section below, we will discuss how utilities should incorporate distributed generation into their distribution system planning. In our opinion, it is not

necessary to establish a "valuation" system in order to ensure that distributed generation is properly incorporated into utility distribution system planning.

Identifying unique benefits of distributed generation solutions could help us design appropriate price signals or other incentive mechanisms to encourage installation of distributed generation, if desired. Although we find that distributed generation does have potential benefits, we do not find that these benefits are unique to distributed generation. Rather, we find that potential benefits, such as deferral of distribution upgrades or costs, reduced capital risk, extended service life of existing plant, improved power quality, reduced line losses, var or reactive support, are all benefits which the utility should evaluate in its planning process, regardless of whether the proposed solution is a distribution asset or distributed generation.

As NRDC demonstrated, wind, solar photovoltaic, and fuel cell technologies emit lower amounts of NOx, SO2, and particulates, making them environmentally preferable to standard combined cycle central generation plants. It is unclear, however, that renewable distributed generation offers unique benefits when compared to distribution system upgrades that do not have emissions. Renewable distributed generation does offer unique environmental benefits over fossil-fueled distributed generation for serving onsite loads. However, because the choice of a given customer for its onsite use is not within the jurisdiction of this Commission, we decline to establish a "valuation" process for those benefits. This is not to say that this Commission should not establish policies to promote more environmentally responsible investment choices, only to say that we do not at this time establish a specific valuation process to accomplish our environmental objectives as it relates to distribution system investments. In other forums, for example, R.01-10-024, we

are incorporating environmental criteria into our electricity procurement policies.⁴

5. Distribution System Operations and Planning

In D.99-10-065, the Commission confirmed the utilities' responsibility to plan, operate and maintain their respective distribution systems. We recognized that significant deployment of both grid-side and customer-side distributed generation would likely affect distribution system planning, operations and maintenance, and indicated that R.99-10-025 should study the impacts on these functions.

The Commission directed the Energy Division to hold a workshop to consider these specific distribution system planning and operations issues:

- How distributed generation impacts distribution system operations;
- What changes in operating practices may be needed;
- How the utilities can identify the level of future deployment of distributed generation; and
- How this forecast of deployment can be incorporated into the distribution system planning process.

A Workshop Report was filed by the Energy Division on April 17, 2000, followed by a round of comments and reply comments. Parties were also asked to provide written testimony on potential revisions to existing ratemaking mechanisms to facilitate cost effective distribution system planning. Some

⁴ JPIDG does not distinguish throughout its comments on the proposed decision that distributed generation can play very different roles, for example, as an onsite generation source or as a distribution system alternative. In playing these different roles, distributed generation can have very different value to ratepayers as a whole or a particular ratepayer.

parties discussed these and other issues related to distribution system planning and operational issues in both phases of their testimony.

5.1. System Operations

The utilities operate the distribution system to ensure employee and public safety and system reliability. Although operations vary among the utilities, certain basic operating principles and distribution system characteristics apply to all utilities. Several factors could influence how distributed generation impacts the utilities' operation of the distribution system. These factors include customer load, the size, technology, location and operational mode of the distributed generation, the number of distributed generation units on a circuit, the controlling entity, and the applicable tariff structure.

Parties identified how distributed generation impacts distribution system operations, and made recommendations as to the operational changes likely needed to accommodate distributed generation. Most operations system impacts, such as voltage levels, flicker, coordination of protection schemes, unintentional islanding, and remote monitoring were identified through the Interconnection Workshop process, and appropriate technical requirements were specified within the interconnection standards approved in D.00-11-001 and D.00-12-037. The utilities express concern over unintentional exporting of power during a system outage. As established in the interconnection standards approved in D.00-11-001 and D.00-12-037, this problem can be prevented with protection device coordination, conductor upgrades, and other automatic means.

From an operations standpoint, distributed generation raises few operational issues that are not covered by well thought out interconnection standards. Distributed generation that exports energy to the grid has a system planning impact because of the potential need for system upgrades to

accommodate exported power. Distributed generation that provides grid support also raises system planning issues.

5.2. System Planning

NRDC agrees that the utility should compare the relative costs and benefits of potential distributed generation⁵ solutions and wires alternatives, and select the most cost effective solution, but expresses concern that current planning models do not thoroughly consider the "public good" nature of certain environmental, customer acceptance, system stability and power quality differences. NRDC does not propose any specific valuation methodologies, but identifies the need to analyze distributed generation options and apply them to the utility planning process.

The utilities indicate that if the utility is responsible for the safety, reliability and operation of the distribution system, it must have control over the planning and operation of the system. We reaffirm this today. Parties also agree that the utilities should continue their current responsibility of managing and planning the distribution system, but urge the Commission to clarify how distributed generation can be incorporated into the utilities' planning process.

5.2.1 Physical vs. Contractual Assurance

In considering how to incorporate distributed generation into the utility distribution system planning process, we must determine whether a non-utility distributed generation could provide sufficient reliability to substitute for a

⁵ NRDC refers to distributed energy resources, rather than distributed generation, in its system planning discussions.

distribution system upgrade.⁶ New Energy, Inc. (New Energy) observes that the utility does not need to own all or any grid side distributed generation to fulfill its obligation to provide a safe and reliable distribution system, but the utility would need to have a certain level of control over grid side distributed generation. New Energy further states that sufficient control can be achieved through contractual relationships, coupled with severe economic penalties for failure to perform.

SDG&E believes there are no economic penalties strong enough to ensure distributed generation operates when needed. According to SDG&E, only physical assurance can ensure system safety and reliability, and is necessary if distributed generation is to be incorporated into the planning process as an alternative to distribution upgrades. SCE concurs, adding that its negative experience with RMR contracts reinforces its view that contracts for grid services are not an adequate substitute for grid ownership, and would interfere with SCE's ability to fulfill its obligation to provide safe and reliable distribution service. If the Commission orders the utilities to contract with third parties for distributed generation capacity, control and dispatch must be retained by the utility.

If we allow third-party owned distributed generation to contract for distribution capacity deferrals, or other services, it must operate when needed, and that load must be automatically curtailed if contracted distributed generation fails to operate. Physical assurance accomplishes these objectives, and addresses the utilities' concerns about the need for sequential restoration.

⁶ There is no dispute that utility control is not required when distributed generation serves a customer's onsite load.

The Interconnection Standards requirements approved in D.00-12-037 pre-certify, standardize and track the performance of distributed generation, which, paired with increasing distributed generation reliability, may make distributed generation an increasingly attractive option to enhance reliability of the distribution system. The option to provide distribution support (for a fee) may factor into a customer's decision to purchase distributed generation. Requiring physical assurance will increase confidence in contracting for distributed generation, thus enhancing opportunities for distributed generation in lieu of distribution capacity upgrades.

We agree with parties who make the distinction between ownership and control of distributed generation. As New Energy observes, "the key to ensuring safe and reliable distribution services is not ownership, but the ability to control the distributed generation unit. There are tools available to ensure that a third party owned distributed generation grid side unit performs its intended function – distribution system reliability." (New Energy Phase 1 Reply Brief, p. 9.) Utility ownership of grid-side distributed generation units is not necessary to ensure the safe operation and reliability of the utility operated grid.

5.2.2 Incorporating Distributed Generation into System Planning

NRDC, Enron North America Corp. and Enron Energy Services, Inc. (Enron), and New Energy recommend use of appropriate incentives to minimize the total cost of delivering electricity services, and to encourage development and use of new technologies. NRDC emphasizes the importance of coordinating grid planning with existing or planned non-utility distributed generation, pointing out that without coordination, the utilities may build distribution capability to serve loads that could disappear from the grid within a few years due to use of onsite distributed generation.

Very few parties provide specific recommendations on how the utilities might design a process to procure distributed generation used to defer capacity upgrades. PG&E and SDG&E indicate a willingness to consider distributed generation as an alternative to traditional wires solutions, and each provides similar broad selection criteria using existing procurement methods to obtain distributed generation. The Workshop Report observes that "[u]sing a solicitation process that provides functional or performance specifications (e.g., amount, time, duration, etc.) rather than a prescriptive solicitation could allow a wider range of possible solutions and a better chance that an innovative solution will surface" (pp. 42-43.)

TURN submits a more detailed approach similar to the alternative principles proposed by Capstone Turbine Corporation (Capstone) in the Workshop Report. TURN's model requires the utilities to develop a transparent planning process subject to Commission review and approval. TURN believes its model creates a fair and transparent process that balances flexibility with accountability.

SCE does not favor solicitation of third party distributed generation used as an alternative to wires upgrades, citing its position that only the utilities should be allowed to own distributed generation used to provide distribution support. SCE urges the Commission to use caution in creating policy regarding this type of distributed generation, citing the QF experience of relying on untested third-party contracts to promote development of new technologies. SCE further notes that utility-owned distributed generation would not require contract administration, an extensive mandatory bid process, or other coordination costs. Lastly, SCE indicates that distributed generation is not currently a cost-effective alternative to distribution investments.

Although PG&E agrees with SCE that distributed generation does not appear to be a cost effective alternative, PG&E offers a proposal to value distributed generation used for distribution support. PG&E's suggested criteria includes four requirements: the distributed generation unit must be identified by PG&E as an alternative to a distribution capacity upgrade; the distributed generation capacity must defer or alleviate an actual investment; compensation to the distributed generation must be cost-effective relative to the utility's alternative wires solution; and the distributed generation unit must provide the required distribution capacity. Although New Energy supports these criteria, it observes that industry participants must be provided more specific information in order to meet the "cost effective" criteria. SDG&E asserts that a formal solicitation process would hinder its planning efforts, and recommends adoption of approach described in its testimony as the most efficient method of implementing a cost effective capacity solution.

Proposals made by a number of parties for procedures to solicit grid side distributed generation, and how to utilize third party owned distributed generation deployed as a substitute for distribution system upgrades, are similar to previous regulatory schemes, and the utilities are wary of them. Some parties regard the process of soliciting for third party distributed generation as similar to the Biennial Resource Plan Update (BRPU) process.

The key utility responsibility is system planning. System planning must consider distributed generation alternatives (both on the grid side and customer side of the meter) to wires upgrades as part of the normal planning process. Non-utility solutions should be actively solicited through the planning process. The level of utility control/physical assurance should be weighed in evaluating/selecting options.

We do not wish to re-create a BRPU-type process for determining whether wires or distributed generation should be used to satisfy demand for electricity in distribution constrained areas. As part of each utility's planning process, each utility shall determine when a distribution system upgrade is necessary to ensure reliability and safe operation of the system. As a part of this determination, the utilities shall determine if a grid-side distributed generation unit could be a reasonable means of providing the electricity demanded in the identified constrained area.

SDG&E outlines the criteria distributed generation must meet to allow the utility to defer capacity additions and avoid future cost. The distributed generation must be located where the utility's planning studies identify substations and feeder circuits where capacity needs will not be met by existing facilities, given the forecasted load growth. The unit must be installed and operational in time for the utility to avoid or delay expansion or modification. Distributed generation must provide sufficient capacity to accommodate SDG&E's planning needs. Finally, distributed generation must provide appropriate physical assurance to ensure a real load reduction on the facilities where expansion is deferred. There is potential that distributed generation installed to serve an onsite use will also provide some distribution system benefit, however, unless it meets the four planning criteria describe by SDG&E, such benefits will be incidental in nature.

We adopt the approach to distributed generation procurement proposed by SDG&E in its Phase 1 testimony and developed in subsequent briefs and Phase 2 testimony. SDG&E describes a method that enables the utility to retain control of its distribution system planning process, maintain reliability at a reasonable cost, yet provides the flexibility required to evaluate various distributed generation options and technologies as an alternative to a wires

solution. To accommodate distributed generation in the planning process, SDG&E suggests the utility be allowed to establish performance criteria for determining when a distributed generation solution is a viable distribution alternative. The distributed generation community would be made aware of these criteria and would be contacted in advance regarding specific locations where the utility is considering procuring a distributed generation option. When the utility determines that distributed generation is a potential alternative for the distribution system requirements, the utility would procure the distributed generation solution.

In comments on the proposed decision, TURN proposes that we require the utilities to file advice letters for approval of their implementation process. SDG&E suggests in reply comments that the utilities be required to file a compliance filing describing the methodology used for evaluating distributed generation as a distribution alternative. Both approaches are designed to ensure an understanding of the distribution planning process and distributed generation's role in it. The specific language proposed by SDG&E meets these needs with sufficient flexibility and has been incorporated into an ordering paragraph.

The compensation paid to the distributed generation solution would be no greater than that calculated for the deferral of a planned capital addition.

Compensation for this deferral would be paid in the form of a bill credit or direct payment, to the distributed generation provider and should not exceed the cost of the planned addition multiplied by the short-term carrying cost of capital and

the number of years of deferral.⁷ This process is consistent with the Operations and Planning Workshop Report, which states that the utilities should be responsible for determining the threshold at which distributed generation is considered as an option for distribution services. Because the distributed generation provider would only be compensated when its costs are less than distribution upgrade costs, and because the utility will control whether a credit is offered, the costs of any credits are absorbable within the existing distribution budgets. Credits shall be treated as distribution expenses.

The selection criteria established by the utility shall include a balanced consideration of reliability and cost. The utility is charged with selecting the proposal that would provide the adequate level of reliability and safety to the affected circuit at a reasonable cost to consumers. All decisions made by the utility must be documented and defensible should any third party challenge the utility's selection.

Payment to the distributed generator providing distribution support services to the utility should be governed by a contract mutually acceptable to the parties. We encourage the utilities to develop sample contracts that can be used as a starting point for negotiations between the parties, like the Form Contracts proposed by SDG&E in Exhibit 72, but we will not mandate or adopt specific terms.

6. Ownership of Distributed Generation

In the prior section we have established that with sufficient utility control, or physical assurance, over distributed generation installed in lieu of a

⁷ If the deferral lasts more than one year, the credit for future years should reflect the present value of the deferral.

distribution system upgrade, utility ownership of distributed generation is not required. When distributed generation serves a customer's onsite load, parties do not dispute that utility ownership or control is not necessary. In this section we decide, whether as a matter of policy, we should limit ownership of distributed generation installed either to serve onsite load or to defer distribution upgrades. For ownership purposes, when a distributed generation serves onsite load but also sells excess energy into the market, we will consider such unit as if it were supplying onsite load, unless it has participated in the utility system planning process.

In setting policy regarding the ownership of distributed generation, including the role of the utilities in the distributed generation marketplace, most parties recommend that policies be tailored to whether distributed generation will be used to supply customer needs or to support the distribution system. In testimony, briefs, and workshop report comments, parties focused on how different ownership and control rules could affect the market. From the input received from parties throughout this proceeding, it is apparent that there are a number of real concerns about who should be allowed to own distributed generation units.

6.1 Positions of Parties

One of the main concerns of consumer representatives was that utilities should not be allowed to own grid side distributed generation because they would be able to cross subsidize their distributed generation operations with earnings from rates on services provided through their regulated monopoly. The Office of Ratepayer Advocates (ORA) and TURN are concerned that without careful limitations on utility's activity in the distributed generation marketplace, the utilities may be able to use their position as monopoly providers of

distribution services to gain an unfair advantage. Particularly, these consumer advocates are concerned about utilities having incentives to behave anticompetitively if they own and operate distributed generation units.

TURN notes that it believes utility and utility-affiliates should be prohibited from owning distributed generation on either side of the meter because it would present "undue competitive advantage" in the distributed generation market to the utility and utility-affiliate. ORA focused its comments on the utility, and noted that utilities should be barred from owning distributed generation on customer locations, and should utilities be able to own grid-side distributed generation, a utility would have the incentive to act in an anti-competitive manner.

TURN and ORA are worried about a utility's ability to cross-subsidize its distributed generation operations with its protected monopoly distribution services. In the case of grid-side distributed generation, the consumer advocate groups warn against possible attempts by the utilities to roll their distributed generation operation expenses into their distribution rates.

Parties agree that any prohibition on utility ownership and operation of distributed generation should be exempted in cases where an emergency exists and temporary deployment of distributed generation on a limited basis could restore reliability and ensure safe operation of the distribution grid. In addition, ORA and TURN suggest that in locations where distribution upgrades may be necessary, the utility solicit distributed generation installations by third parties. TURN and ORA warn of possible conflict of interest if the utility is put in a position of deciding between a third party bid and a utility or utility affiliate proposal.

Utilities focus on their responsibility to maintain system safety and reliability, although PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE had different positions regarding

the question of ownership of distributed generation. All agree that because of their responsibility to maintain and operate the grid, the utility needs some form of control over all types of distributed generation, with the greatest level of control for distributed generation units installed in lieu of a wires upgrade. Utilities note that their main requirement is that they be given sufficient control over the distributed generation resources, regardless of what side of the meter they are installed on to ensure the system's safe and reliable operation.

SDG&E does not share the other utilities views that the utilities should be allowed to own and operate distributed generation. SDG&E supports utility ownership of distributed generation in only limited emergency circumstances. The other utilities, most notably SCE, argue that utility ownership would provide the most efficient means of bringing the benefits of distributed generation to electric customers.

The ISO focused on the control needed to ensure reliability of the transmission system. The ISO states that it needs to have information regarding the amount of distributed generation that is online and supplying power to either side of the meter, to ensure it understands what causes fluctuations in load detected in the ISO control room.

NRDC, the only environmental advocacy group to provide testimony on Phase I issues, notes that utility ownership is not necessary for benefits to occur when distributed generation substitutes for distribution upgrades.

Energy service providers Enron and NewEnergy are concerned that the utility may engage in preferential treatment of utility owned distributed generation units within their service territory, and suggest that the utility not be allowed to own or operate distributed generation units for that reason.

The marketers of distributed generation technologies feel that development of distributed generation will be maximized if regulated utilities

are not allowed to compete, especially on the customer side of the meter. Similar to many other parties, the distributed generation marketers expressed the opinion that the utilities should put grid-side distributed generation out for public bid. The distributed generation marketers that commented on Phase I issues noted many of the same concerns as the consumer advocates, specifically those concerns about utility cross-subsidization of distributed generation activities with revenues from it's protected monopoly activities.

6.2 Criteria for Evaluating Options

The parties have provided several options for ownership of distributed generation resources. In evaluating the possible alternative for ownership of distributed generation assets we kept the following criteria in mind: grid-side distributed generation applications should maintain or enhance grid reliability and safety; regulations promulgated by the Commission should be designed to minimize complexity – thereby minimizing the cost of regulatory burden, in addition to providing clear rules for market participants; this decision should promote the most efficient allocation of resources – in other words, the cost of grid-side distributed generation deployment versus distribution system upgrades should be considered; and the selected policy should protect consumers and minimize the costs borne by ratepayers.

6.2.1 Customer Side

Customers with specific power reliability or quality needs may look to onsite generation to meet all, or a portion of their generation needs. Customer side power is not a new idea; customers that operate critical electrical devices (such as hospitals) have had onsite backup generation available for decades. However, new, lower-priced, more efficient distributed generation technologies, in conjunction with the high energy prices faced by some California consumers,

has caused some consumers to consider producing their own energy onsite full time, not only as a means of emergency backup power.

None of the utilities that participated in this proceeding plan to market distributed generation to customers and SDG&E explicitly argues against utility ownership of customer side distributed generation. We agree with SDG&E that utilities are responsible for "the safe and reliable delivery of power at reasonable prices." (See SDG&E, Phase 1 Opening Brief, p. 3.) SCE and PG&E however argue that despite the fact that they do not intend to market distributed generation to customers, they should not be precluded from doing so if they later change their mind.

Customer-side distributed generation represents a new market in California's electric industry. The investor-owned utilities have a franchise, which grants them sole rights to provide electric distribution services within specific service territories in return for being subject to state regulation. Sections 330(e), (f), (g), and (r) all demonstrate that regulated utilities should be focusing on their delivery, safety, and reliability responsibilities. Pub. Util. Code § 377, as effective in 1999 and 2000, directed the Commission to regulate utility owned generation to ensure that utility ownership does not confer undue competitive advantage on the utility.8 SCE relied on § 377, as previously adopted, to argue that the Commission has the authority to allow utilities to own customer side distributed generation. TURN argues on brief that the reverse is also true, that the Commission has the authority to limit utility ownership of distributed generation under § 377.

⁸ All statutory references are to the Pub. Util. Code, unless otherwise noted. We note also that while this proceeding was pending, § 377 was modified.

Although we might have considered not allowing the regulated utilities or their affiliates to sell, own, or operate, distributed generation units on the customer's side of the meter based on the record developed in this proceeding, circumstances in the electric industry have changed and we choose not to limit ownership at this time. We note that the utilities and their affiliates do not appear to offer any sort of specialized expertise in the manufacture, sale, or operation of distributed generation on the customer side of the meter, so we do not encourage them to enter this new business line within the regulated utility. However, utilities and affiliates of the utilities, as independent agents, remain free to enter the customer side distributed generation market along with independent third parties. From a ratemaking standpoint, utility owned customer side distributed generation should be treated as a generation asset and revenues associated with utility ownership or operation of customer side distributed generation should offset the utility's costs of ownership or operation.

6.2.2 Grid Side

In the system planning section we concluded that sufficient control and physical assurance is possible for distributed generation units such that utility ownership is not necessary for units that are developed in order to defer distribution upgrades. Only SCE argues that utility ownership is the surest way to provide for physical assurance and therefore we should not allow other ownership for distributed generation designed to defer a distribution upgrade. All other parties agree that if a distributed generation unit is sized, located, and installed consistent with the utility's planning process, and provides physical assurance, ownership by the utility is not required in order to provide distribution system benefits. We agree with TURN who states that:

"While it may be necessary for a non-UDC distributed generation unit to provide some form of physical assurance, it is also clear that any so-called 'Distribution DG' unit owned by SCE would also need to provide that same guarantee. Therefore, any SCE-owned distributed generation unit providing reliability services would be required to identify load that can be shed if the unit fails to perform at a time of peak demand. Given that this requirement would apply equally to any distributed generation performing this function, it is not clear that utility ownership would offer any greater guarantees than a non-UDC alternative." (TURN, Phase 1 Opening Brief, p. 30.)

For these reasons, we will not limit ownership of distributed generation on the grid-side to utilities. Third-party ownership should be allowed, subject to appropriate physical assurances and participation in the utility planning process. Because it is unlikely that distributed generation will permanently defer distribution system upgrades, we expect that contracts for third party owned distributed generation would be relatively short term in nature and renewed or dissolved based on the results of the utility distribution system planning process.

The question then becomes, should utilities be allowed to own distributed generation installed for grid support purposes at all. SDG&E recommends that grid-side ownership by utilities be limited to "portable generators used to provide operational support on a temporary and short-term basis, generation used for emergency purposes to support the distribution system on a temporary basis, pending more permanent consideration during the annual planning process, and research development and demonstration." (SDG&E, Phase 1 Opening Brief, p. 2.) The record reflects that these are the only capacities in which utilities have owned or utilized distributed generation in the recent past. TURN supports SDG&E's proposal and would limit temporary use to no longer than one year. Other parties similarly support utility ownership of distributed generation for temporary, emergency, or research applications to support the reliability of the distribution system. There is clearly a public interest in allowing

utilities the flexibility to respond to distribution system emergencies and temporary situations through ownership of distributed generation for these limited applications. Utility ownership of distributed generation used for these limited purposes is appropriate and we will allow this continued ownership by utilities.

Should utilities be allowed to own distributed generation that is designed to defer distribution upgrades on a more permanent basis? Because we have found that benefits from installation of distributed generation for distribution support purposes are likely to be time and location limited, regardless of ownership, any distributed generation installed for distribution support purposes will be unlikely to serve that function indefinitely. Distributed generation installed on a permanent basis will soon become simply a power generator, rather than a distribution deferral project. As a general rule, we encourage utilities to limit their ownership of distributed generation to portable generators used to provide operational support on a temporary basis, generation used for emergency purposes to support the distribution system on a temporary basis, pending more permanent consideration in the annual planning process, and research, development and demonstration purposes relating to delivery service operation. This preference is not intended to prejudge any potential utility role in the generation market that may be considered as part of the utilities long-term procurement planning process.

We will not specify how long "temporary" lasts as recommended by TURN, but we expect that utility owned distributed generation will be utilized in truly temporary situations with permanent solutions being implemented through the distribution system planning process that occurs within one year after implementation of a temporary distributed generation solution. For utility-owned distributed generation solutions that are temporary in nature, we will not

require the same type of metering associated with permanent generating facilities. We adopt the proposal of SDG&E, which is supported by ORA, to treat output of such facilities as Unaccounted for Energy. We agree with SDG&E that such output should be relatively insignificant in nature and ensures that the utility utilizes its own distributed generation only when it provides distribution value, not based on any perceived value of generation output. (See generally, SDG&E, Ex. 54, p. 3.)

If a grid-side distributed generation solution is identified as part of the utility's annual planning process and the utility distributed generation solution is the least cost investment, the utility should be allowed to make the investment. Like third-party distributed generation providers, the utility should be eligible to receive a credit based on the deferral value of the distributed generation unit. The credit would be paid out of the distribution budget. The distributed generation capital cost and operations and maintenance costs should be treated as a generation cost. Any distribution credit will be treated as an expense and would serve to reduce the capital and O&M costs of the generation asset.

7. Need for a Distribution-Only Tariff

In *Tennessee Power Company*, 90 FERC ¶ 62,238 (March 15, 2000), the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) clarified that generators have a right to interconnect to a utility distribution facility under open access tariffs on file with FERC. When a generator connected at distribution wishes to sell its output at wholesale, Order 888 provides guidance. "A public utility's facilities used to deliver electric energy to a wholesale purchase, whether labeled 'transmission', 'distribution,' or 'local distribution' are subject to [FERC's] exclusive jurisdiction" *Order 888*, FERC Stats. & Regs. ¶ 31,036, at pp. 31,969, 31,980 (Appendix G). There is no dispute that when a distributed generator sells

its output in the wholesale market or at retail to a customer on a different distribution circuit that the transaction is FERC-jurisdictional. At issue in this proceeding is whether a generator connected at distribution who makes a retail sale to a customer on the same distribution circuit (1) utilizes the transmission system, (2) should be eligible for a distribution-only tariff, and (3) is subject to state or federal jurisdiction.

7.1 Does a Retail Sale within a Distribution Circuit Utilize the Transmission System?

PG&E, SDG&E, SCE, and Edison Electric Institute (EEI) argue that, from an engineering perspective, distribution-only transactions are infeasible. For example, SDG&E describes the dependence of the distribution system upon services originating from the transmission grid as follows:

"From a technical viewpoint, the distribution system and the customers on the distribution system depend upon the products and services delivered by the transmission system. By separating the two systems, the products and services from the transmission system would cease to flow to distribution customers, and the distribution system would cease to function (de-energize). . . . In certain instances, a distribution customer's energy requirements may be served by DG, however, the ancillary services that an end-use customer pays are supplied by the transmission system because these products cannot be provided by DG or the distribution system apart from transmission." (SDG&E, Ex. 62, p. 16.)

SDG&E further notes that:

"The transmission system and the ISO grid are influenced by energy imbalances associated with distributed generation. If distributed generation is forced out of service, or its output varies in an unscheduled manner, the resulting energy schedule imbalance will be evident on the transmission system and the ISO grid." (SDG&E, Ex. 54, pp. 17-18.)

In testimony, some parties argue that transactions that utilize only distribution facilities can occur.9 Parties arguing that distribution-only transactions can occur provided no engineering support for their position. In fact, under cross-examination, witnesses for these parties acknowledged that, in virtually all circumstances, distribution wheeling involves the use of the transmission system and the ISO. For example, Witness Townley for New Energy stated that rather than making <u>no</u> use of the transmission system, distribution wheeling did not involve the "full services" of the California ISO. (Townley, New Energy, RT 732.)

Parties generally agreed that the ISO has the responsibility to balance load and generation within its control area and to provide reserves for load located in the control area. Parties also agreed that utilities do not have the ability or resources to provide load balancing or reserves for load connected with the distribution system and, if a distributed generation either ceases to operate or

⁹ New Energy, Ex. 108, pp.17-19; Enron, Ex. 106, pp. 5, 6; Distributed Power Coalition of America & California Manufacturers' and Technology Association (DPCA/CMTA), Ex.105, pp. 5-6; and Honeywell Power Systems, Inc. (Honeywell), Ex. 107, pp. 16-17; and ORA, Ex. 3, pp. 2-14, 2-15, 2-24.

operates at a lower level, the load is automatically served by the interconnected grid.¹⁰

The ISO explains that since ancillary services and reserves originate from transmission-connected generation sources (i.e., generators and imports) and loads are connected primarily at the distribution level, the ISO relies on the interconnected transmission and distribution grid to deliver imbalance energy from capacity reserves, when required. Hence, the ISO concludes that provision of ancillary services and delivery of imbalance energy to maintain system balance requires the use of both transmission and distribution facilities.

Likewise, the ISO argues that "almost every transaction" on a utility distribution system affects ISO operations and thereby imposes costs on the transmission grid. (ISO, Ex. 150, p. 8.)

The ISO acknowledges that, under certain unique circumstances, a transaction can occur that does not affect ISO operations. If a sale occurs "on a Distribution System that is electrically isolated from the ISO Controlled Grid...." it would not rely on the transmission system. (Ibid., p. 9.) If "the energy transmitted from a distribution-connected Generator to a distribution-connected Load does not alter in any way the energy flowing on the ISO Controlled Grid and the Demand of the Load is subject to an automatic curtailment scheme that would disconnect or curtail the Load simultaneously with the disconnection or curtailment of the Generator" then the ISO agrees that use of transmission would be limited. (Ibid.) Under both scenarios, the ISO indicates it would neither arrange for Ancillary Services for the Load nor provide Imbalance Energy.

¹⁰ Mara, Enron, RT:818-825; Skowronski, Honeywell, RT:771-772, 803-804; Townley, New Energy, RT:741-743; Mazy, ORA, RT:549-552.

Under the second scenario, the ISO states that its operations would "still be affected inasmuch as the ISO would have to: (1) account for the amount of Demand that is connected to the system but that is controlled by an automated curtailment scheme. . . ; and (2) be able to monitor the status of the automated curtailment scheme. . . " (Ibid.) Therefore, despite its proclamation that ISO operations would not be affected, the ISO nevertheless asserts that it "should be involved" in these situations in order to track the availability/operable status of any load curtailment scheme. (ISO, Phase 1 Opening Brief. p. 21.)

7.2 Should We Establish a Distribution-Only Tariff for Distributed Generators that Sell within a Single Distribution Circuit?

The record makes clear that in all but limited circumstances, a retail sale within a distribution circuit will utilize transmission facilities. If a sale of excess energy occurs on a distribution system that is electrically isolated from the ISO controlled grid it clearly does not rely on the transmission system and imposes no cost on the transmission system. ORA identifies Mountain Utilities and Santa Catalina Island as two examples of islanded distribution systems. (See ORA Phase 1 Opening Brief, p. 34.) However, rates for SCE customers in Santa Catalina include a transmission component.¹¹

Footnote continued on next page

¹¹ In D.99-10-057, we declined to adopt a Catalina Island Diesel Fuel Balancing Account proposed by SCE. Adoption of the account implied creation of an associated new rate to be imposed on Catalina Island customers, different from rates in effect for other SCE customers. If adopted, Catalina Island rates would have been based on the cost of serving the local area, rather than on the average cost of SCE's entire system. SCE proposed the rate to permit it to recover fuel costs that it could not recover through the market because Catalina Island is not connected to the grid. Its power is generated locally and can only be sold locally because of the Island's physical isolation. In that case, SCE had not notified its Catalina Island customers of its proposal to increase their rates. Section 454 provides that a utility proposing a rate change must notify affected

Mountain Utilities is not connected to the transmission system and does not have a transmission component to its rates, as it has no transmission costs.¹² Thus, Mountain Utilities already has a distribution only tariff. If an electrically isolated distribution system is located within one state, no interstate commerce occurs, and no FERC jurisdiction attaches. (See generally, Federal Power Act, §201(b)(1), 16 USC §824(b)(1).) When a distribution system is electrically isolated from the transmission grid, it makes sense to consider development of a distribution only tariff, and such tariff would be subject to exclusive Commission jurisdiction.

The ISO cautions that the proliferation of islanded distribution systems would conflict with current regulatory policies to consolidate control areas by exacerbating "seams" at the boundaries of interconnected systems, ultimately leading to increased transaction costs. As a policy matter, we agree that electrically isolated distribution systems should not be encouraged. Stand-alone distribution systems could lead to reduced reliability, establishment of new utilities and the attendant regulatory costs. However, from a cost causation standpoint, if a distribution system is not interconnected to the grid and

customers of its proposal. Because SCE had not provided that customer notice, we declined to authorize a rate increase or the associated balancing account.

¹² Mountain Utilities provides electrical services to the small and geographically isolated community of Kirkwood, California. Mountain Utilities differs significantly from PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE in the number and types of customers, seasonal electricity usage patterns, isolation from the California electrical grid, and limited generation options. Mountain Utilities' service territory is approximately 26 miles from the nearest transmission grid facilities of any other utility. Mountain Utilities serves its customer load with six utility grade diesel generators with a combined normal operating capacity of 4,200 kilowatts. Mountain Utilities delivers electricity to its retail customers through a 12 kV distribution network. (See D.99-12-006.)

therefore imposes no costs on the transmission system, customers on that system should not be required to pay transmission charges.

To the extent that the distribution system is <u>not</u> electrically isolated from the grid, as a general rule, the ISO must provide ancillary services and imbalance energy for retail transactions, even if such transactions occur within a single distribution circuit. The ISO's services rely on the transmission system, and therefore a retail transaction within a distribution circuit utilizes the transmission system. Transmission services are required for that transaction to be completed; therefore, compensation for those services should be provided and a distribution-only tariff is not appropriate. Establishment of a distribution-only tariff would "unjustly permit a customer to avoid responsibility for its share of the costs associated with the construction, maintenance, and operation of the [Cal] ISO Control Grid without which the transactions in question would not be possible." PG&E, 88 FERC ¶ 63,007 at page 65,073 (1999). As PG&E points out, "(t)hese transmission and grid management costs will not go away; instead, they will be unfairly shifted to other utility ratepayers." (PG&E Phase 1 Opening Brief, p. 13.)

TURN also voices strong concern over cost shifting impacts associated with adoption of a distribution-only tariff. TURN observes that "[a]t its core, this proposal seeks to allow some customers to pay marginal transmission costs while requiring all others to share the remaining embedded costs of ISO operations." (TURN, Phase 1 Opening Brief, p. 57.) According to TURN, implementation of distribution-only tariffs would "encourage large customers to avail themselves of opportunities to decrease their purchases of transmission services while likely doing little to reduce the overall costs incurred by the ISO. In fact, the practice of distribution wheeling could potentially increase ISO costs by forcing more costly monitoring of smaller DG units and more precise

balancing of loads in particular control areas." (Ibid.) TURN then indicates that the amount of ISO fixed costs to be collected from customers continuing to receive bundled service "is almost certain to increase despite the fact that these customers would not be altering their behavior at all." (Ibid.) With respect to adverse impacts on particular customer classes, TURN adds that "[s]ince it is clear that residential customers are extremely unlikely to take advantage of unbundled distribution wheeling service, the consequences for this class are all but certain." (TURN, Ex. 10, p. 15.) TURN strongly recommends the Commission reject proposals for distribution-only tariffs.

In general, we concur with TURN's analysis. However, the ISO has identified at least one situation in which it would not provide ancillary services or deliver imbalance energy. In that situation, the full services of the ISO-controlled grid are not utilized and it would be appropriate to remove certain ISO related costs (i.e., costs associated with ancillary services and imbalance energy) from transmission charges when transactions meet the criteria laid out by the ISO. We agree with the ISO that the transmission system is still implicated even under these transactions because of monitoring requirements. Because rate design should be consistent with cost causation principles, we concur that if the full services of the ISO controlled grid are not utilized, a customer should not pay for those services. We do not agree with parties who argue that we should adopt a distribution-only tariff because any remaining costs are *de minimus*.

FERC, not this Commission, sets transmission rates for customers purchasing energy from third parties. In *Order 888*, FERC addressed "what facilities are jurisdictional to [FERC] in a situation involving the unbundled delivery in interstate commerce by a public utility of electric energy from a third-party supplier to an end user." *Order 888* at p. 31,780. FERC concluded, and the

Court of Appeals upheld, that it has jurisdiction over the transmission component of an unbundled interstate retail wheeling transaction, including the rates, terms, and conditions for the use of transmission facilities. See *Transmission Access Policy Study Group v. FERC*, 2000 U.S. App. Lexis 15362 (D.C. Cir. June 30, 2000). The decision of whether and how to establish a tariff for the limited circumstance described by the ISO is within FERC's jurisdiction.

The evidence demonstrates that, as long as the distribution system is not electrically isolated from the transmission grid, a distribution-only transaction cannot occur and therefore a distribution-only tariff is inappropriate. Therefore, we decline to adopt a distribution-only tariff at this time. However in some very limited circumstances, as defined by the ISO, transactions may not rely on the full menu of transmission services and in those circumstances, a tariff removing ancillary services and imbalance energy costs would be appropriate. Not only would such a tariff be consistent with cost causation principles, but it would also encourage generators and users to develop innovative arrangements designed to maximize efficient and reliable use of the distribution infrastructure. We encourage the utilities, the ISO, and FERC to explore whether existing tariffs properly reflect cost causation for the narrow set of transactions identified by the ISO as not relying on the full menu of transmission services. If distribution systems are electrically isolated from the transmission system, cost causation principles dictate that distribution-only tariffs should be developed under the jurisdiction of this Commission.

7.3 Jurisdiction over Distributed Generation Interconnections when Sales of Excess Energy Occur

When a distributed generator interconnects to the distribution system for backup or standby service in order to serve its own load, the Commission has

jurisdiction over the interconnection. In D.00-11-001 and D.00-12-037, we adopted standardized requirements for interconnections where the generator does not sell its excess energy or capacity into the grid. As FERC held in *Order 888*, "states have authority over the service of delivering electric energy to endusers." (at p. 31,782). Jurisdiction over qualifying facility (QF) interconnection arrangements made for the purpose of selling to the utility was explicitly given to the states. *Western Massachusetts Electric Company*, 61 FERC ¶ 61,182 at p. 61,662 (1992), *aff'd*, *Western Massachusetts Electric v. FERC*, 165 F.3d 922 (D.C. Cir. 1999). Thus, this Commission has had jurisdiction over rates, terms, and conditions of the majority of distributed generation installations to date.

In R.99-10-025, we sought comments on whether the FERC or this Commission will have jurisdiction over the rates, terms, and conditions of interconnection when the interconnecting entity sells energy. We postulated that jurisdiction would depend on whether the sale was at retail or wholesale. PG&E points out that "if generators wish to deliver to the grid, they are seldom going to be in a position to make an exclusive marketing determination at the time of interconnection whether they will be selling at wholesale or retail. They can, in fact, switch back and forth on an hourly basis." (PG&E Phase 1 Opening Brief, p. 21, Ex. 53, p. 1-12.) PG&E argues that when facilities can be used for both state jurisdictional and FERC jurisdictional services, FERC has jurisdiction. FERC and the courts have taken the position that when facilities are of mixed use, in other words, that they might be used for both transmission and distribution, FERC has exclusive jurisdiction to regulate those facilities. *Western*, 61 FERC at 61,662 n. 20 and *Order 888* at p. 31,369 n. 13.

Our objective in exploring this question is to ensure that the significant work parties have undertaken, and continue to undertake, to develop and refine statewide interconnection protocols that address the technical aspects of interconnection is not lost in a debate over jurisdictional responsibilities at the state or federal level. As PG&E points out:

"Most interconnection details by their nature are relatively stable; addressing such issues as what safety equipment is needed, what process will the utility go through in evaluating new interconnection proposals, and who will bear cost responsibility for upgrades. It makes no sense for such rules to change from hour to hour depending on the generator's choice of customer. Accordingly, it is important that either the question of interconnection jurisdiction be clearly resolved in a way that provides stable rules for given situations from one authority, ..., or makes FERC and CPUC rules on interconnection requirements the same." (PG&E Phase 1 Opening Brief, p. 22.)

In accord with our position before the FERC in Docket No. RM02-1-000, it is the Commission's position that California's interconnection rules and guidelines should apply to distributed generation that falls within the definition of a QF.¹³ In cases where the distributed generation unit does not meet the

¹³ (17) (A) "small power production facility" means a facility which is an eligible solar, wind, waste, or geothermal facility, or a facility which—

⁽i) produces electric energy solely by the use, as a primary energy source, of biomass, waste, renewable resources, geothermal resources or any combination thereof; and

⁽ii) has a power production capacity which, together with any other facilities located at the same site (as determined by the Commission), is not greater than 80 megawatts ...

⁽C) "qualifying small power production facility" means a small power production facility--

⁽i) which the Commission determines, by rule, meets such requirements (including requirements respecting fuel use, fuel efficiency, and reliability) as the Commission may, by rule, prescribe; and

⁽ii) which is owned by a person not primarily engaged in the generation or sale of electric power (other than electric power solely from cogeneration facilities or small power production facilities) ... 16 USCS § 796(17),

definition of a QF, California's interconnection procedures should apply so long as the distributed generator's sale of or unintentional export of energy into the system is incidental.¹⁴ When power sources operate in parallel with the grid there is no technological difference between the interconnection of a QF or distributed generator. Nor is there a need for different technical interconnection requirements for incidental energy sales versus incidental energy exports because the interconnection does not know whether or not a sale has occurred.

We consider this an analogous situation to the FERC's handling of transmission siting. The FERC has stated numerous times that transmission siting clearly falls within the state's purview, in part because it is a matter of inherent local concern. The FERC has limited its review to the ratemaking that flows from state siting decisions. As with transmission siting, interconnection of generators on the distribution system presents issues of local safety, reliability,

¹⁴ Incidental export of energy without compensation is already possible under Rule 21, assuming all technical interconnection requirements have been met.

¹⁵ "[FERC] does not have jurisdiction over transmission siting." *Removing Obstacles to Increased Electric Generation And Natural Gas Supply In The Western United States*, 96 FERC p.61, 155; 2001 FERC Lexis, 1859. "The existence of RTOs has not and will not in the future, interfere with traditional state and local regulatory responsibilities such as transmission siting, local reliability matters, and regulation of retail sales of generation and local distribution." *Notice of Proposed Rulemaking*, 87 FERC p.61 173; 1999 FERC Lexis 1015. "[FERC] recognize[s] the exclusive authority of state and local governments and regulatory agencies over the siting of transmission facilities." *Regional Transmission Organizations*, 89 FERC p.61, 285; 1999 FERC Lexis 2692. Certification by FERC "does not relieve a facility of any other requirements of local, state or federal law, including those regarding siting, construction, operation, licensing, and pollution abatement. Certification does not . . . authorize construction." *Oxbow Geothermal Corporation*, 43 FERC p.61, 286; 1988 FERC Lexis 1203.

and environmental concern where the state has primary jurisdiction.

Consequently, because this is a local resource issue and not a ratemaking issue, technical interconnection rules and procedures for distributed generation are state jurisdictional, regardless of whether incidental sales of energy occur.

8. Rate Design

Phase 2 focused on rate design issues and the interrelationship of distributed generation to stranded costs (if any), bypass/exit fess, various types of customer charges, standby rates, performance based ratemaking (PBR) and flexible pricing mechanisms, and distribution wheeling rates. D.01-07-027 established policies for standby rate design for distributed generation. Because of the standby rate design policies adopted, in which distributed generation customers pay their fair allocation of the costs they impose on the system, stranded distribution costs will be minimized. (See D.01-07-027, p. 56.) Therefore, we need not further address whether stranded costs will occur or develop any cost recovery mechanisms at this time. Because we have adopted a standby rate policy which minimizes stranded distribution costs, we also need not consider imposition of any exit or bypass fees associated with distribution costs on customers pursuing distributed generation. Issues surrounding responsibility of departing load customers for going forward electricity procurement costs is being handled in R.02-01-011 and will not be addressed here. These conclusions need not be modified today but should continue to be evaluated over time, perhaps in a successor rulemaking.

8.1 PBR Incentives/Pricing Flexibility

The regulation of utility distribution networks in California currently varies widely. PG&E's distribution system is regulated under cost-of-service rate-of-return regulation. SCE's is subject to "revenue cap" regulation, which

sets a revenue requirement based on a formula and makes the utility indifferent to changes in electric consumption. SDG&E remains subject to price cap regulation. Our rulemaking asked whether current PBR mechanisms contain proper incentives for the use of distributed generation and in particular, whether the Commission should create special PBR mechanisms for distributed generation, or modify existing PBR mechanisms because of the introduction of distributed generation.

8.1.1 Position of Parties

PG&E notes that it does "not now have an electric PBR in place, and does not recommend that one be designed specifically for DG." (PG&E, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 37.) In this area, PG&E recommends a comprehensive approach, stating:

"The design of a PBR has implications that go far beyond DG. The Commission should evaluate different PBR mechanisms in the context of a PBR that would apply to all customers, not just DG, before making a decision on the appropriate methodology or whether changes in the methodology are needed for existing PBRs." (Ibid., p. 39.)

In this particular proceeding, SCE argues that the Commission should not consider revisions to existing PBR structures except in a proceeding related to PBR's. SCE notes that "no party in this proceeding has submitted a proposal for a DG-related PBR." (SCE, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 30.) SDG&E argues against the adoption of a revenue cap PBR in this proceeding. SDG&E states that:

"The facilitation of the deployment of DG would be just one of many factors that the Commission might want to take into consideration in adopting the form of indexing selected for a <u>future</u> PBR mechanism. The Commission should not attempt to prejudge this issue in this proceeding, particularly when DG is

being considered in isolation from other potential factors." (SDG&E, Ex. 76, pp. 9-10.)¹⁶

Aglet Consumer Alliance (Aglet) opposes authorization of a separate PBR or incentive mechanism dedicated to distributed generation. Aglet states "The Commission's objective should be a fair market test of DG economics and technology." (Aglet, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 10.) FEA states that it "strongly believes that Performance Based Ratemaking (PBR) should not be applied either to encourage the installation of DG or to deal with revenue consequences resulting from alterations in the level of use of the system as a result of the installation of DG resources." (FEA, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 12.)

ORA states on brief that it "has not offered any testimony on this subject [PBR], and notes that PBR proceedings themselves will discuss this issue." (ORA, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 15.)

TURN, UCAN, and NRDC presented Phase 2 testimony supporting a revenue cap PBR. TURN supports this position in its opening brief, noting "Rate policies that tie a utility distribution company's earnings to kilowatt-hour sales create an incentive to maximize kilowatt-hour sales." (TURN, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 35.) TURN also supports the adoption of an "anti-padding mechanism," to prevent the growth of ratebase through investments in either a distribution system upgrade or a distributed generation facility. NRDC supports a revenue cap form of PBR. NRDC claims that such a mechanism "breaks the link between the revenues of a distribution company and kWh sales." (NRDC, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 10.) In comments on the proposed decision, NRDC clarifies

 $^{^{16}\,}SDG\&E's$ PBR mechanism will be in effect until December 31, 2002.

that it does not per se recommend a PBR mechanism but rather a mechanism that ensures that utility revenue is not tied to throughput.

California Solar Energy Industry Association (CALSEIA) opposes any restructuring of utility rates unless and until market penetration of solar electric generation reaches a significant level. When a significant level is reached, CALSEIA believes that the Commission should "consider adoption of a rate design that makes distribution utilities indifferent to the amount of throughput on their systems." (CALSEIA, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 17.) CALSEIA states that such rate designs "may include" PBR "based on revenue caps." (Ibid.)

The Solar Development Cooperative calls for incentives to "incorporate DG renewables" deployment onto the electricity network. (Solar Development Cooperative, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 20.)

8.1.2 Discussion - No Actions Needed at this Time

Regulation of utilities is in a state of flux due to instability in wholesale electric markets during 2000 and 2001. In the wake of this crisis, other Commission actions have obviated the need to adopt distributed generation specific PBR mechanisms. For example, D.02-04-055 has replaced SCE's price cap PBR with a revenue cap PBR making SCE indifferent to lost electric sales arising from either customer conservation or through the use of electricity produced by distributed generation. PG&E has never had PBR regulation, thus, while the electricity market was unstable, with the cost of procuring electricity exceeding the prices PG&E could charge for electricity, there was no incentive pushing PG&E to promote the consumption of electricity.

Only SDG&E is currently under price cap regulation. Concerning SDG&E, we agree with SDG&E that the effects of distributed generation are likely small at this time, and there is no need to change its PBR program now. Moreover, since

SDG&E's PBR is scheduled to expire at the end of 2002, there is no need to change this program for the few months that remain.

The TURN/ORA/UCAN proposal of establishing "project caps" for each proposed distributed generation project is not needed at this time, because each project undertaken by the utilities will be subject to review in the next GRC. For these reasons, we see no reason to modify existing PBR programs or to implement a program specific to distributed generation investment.

This conclusion does not prejudge how or if distributed generation is incorporated into any renewable incentive mechanism considered in R.01-10-024.

8.2 Public Purpose Program Funding

Public purpose programs are activities not directly required to provide utility service, like funding for renewable power sources, research and development, and low-income assistance, that the Legislature or the Commission have determined to be socially desirable and in the public interest. Funding for these programs is part of the rates charged to all customers.

California law dictates that exiting the public electric network does not end a customer's responsibility to provide financial support for public purpose programs. In particular, Cal. Pub. Util. Code §§ 381-382 makes low-income and certain other public interest programs "nonbypassable." As implemented, customers departing for distributed generation must continue to pay for these programs, thereby avoiding unwarranted cost shifts to other ratepayers.

8.2.1 Positions of Parties

PG&E supports the "nonbypassability" of public purpose program charges and urges the Commission to reconfirm this policy. (PG&E, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 40.) SCE similarly states that "it is permissible and appropriate to require DG customers to pay the full amount of non-bypassable charges based

on their total energy consumption." (SCE, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 30.) SCE points out that it currently collects these charges from standby customers through its tariffs. SDG&E believes that "deployment of DG should have little or no impact on public purpose program funding assuming current laws and Commission-approved tariffs remain in effect." (SDG&E, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 35.) SDG&E notes that current tariffs provide for the recovery of public purpose program funds associated with customers choosing to self generate.

ORA's position is that distributed generation might have an impact on public purpose funding, but it should not. ORA supports decoupling public purpose program funding from energy "throughput." (ORA, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 15.)

NRDC notes the legislative support for a nonbypassable surcharge for the public purpose programs, and states that it is "appropriate to continue to apply this charge to all new on-site generators (based on output) located on the customer side of the meter that provide power to offset the customer's consumption." (NRDC, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 11.) On the other hand, NRDC recommends that an "exception should be made for building-integrated PV systems and projects operating under the net metering tariff." (Ibid.)

Aglet supports the inclusion of a "fair share of public purpose program funding" in standby rates. (Aglet, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 10.) Aglet, however, recommends that the Commission support the recovery of these program costs in the long run through taxes, and notes that Aglet "does not support imposition of public purpose bypass charges on customers solely because they depart the utility service." (Ibid., citing RT 1632:13-22.)

Latino Issues Forum and Greenlining Institute (jointly, LIF) state that the "Commission should seek to codify utility tariffs that authorize the collection of public purpose program funds from departed customers." (LIF, Phase 2

Opening Brief, p. 5.) LIF opposes the use of a tax to finance public purpose programs, and opposes the collection of the costs of public purpose programs through a one time "exit fee." (Ibid., p. 7.)

CALSEIA, in contrast, does not support the use of a nonbypassable surcharge to fund public purpose programs. Instead, CALSEIA supports public purpose program funding through "usage based electricity charges." (CALSEIA, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 17.) It notes that solar customers "typically draw a significant percentage of their total demand from the grid." (Ibid.) Thus, it sees no threat to public purpose program funding by any "foreseeable increase in the deployment of distributed solar generation." (Ibid.) In short, CALSEIA sees no problem at this time, and therefore no need to collect public purpose program charges through a nonbypassable surcharge.

Similarly, the United States Department of the Navy and All Other Federal Executive Agencies (FEA) states that "customers should not be required to pay public purpose funding surcharges on services that they do not take from the utility." (FEA, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 13.) Instead, FEA recommends "adjusting the rate used to collect these charges" in order to ensure funding. (Ibid., p. 14.)

8.2.2 Discussion

Pub. Util. Code §§ 381-382 make low-income and certain research and development programs "nonbypassable" and consequently shape our policy on this matter. In particular, we agree with the commenters that, pursuant to statute, the public purpose program surcharge should be nonbypassable. As SDG&E notes, current tariffs already provide for the recovery of these surcharges from any customer who self-generates, whether in conjunction with distributed generation or simply for economic purposes.

Beyond affirming our support for the legislatively-mandated nonbypassable public purpose program surcharge, we conclude that there is no need to take further action at this time. In particular, we decline to take a position supporting tax legislation as Aglet requests. Similarly, we also note that we have no intention at this time of converting our ongoing surcharge to a one-time exit fee, but instead plan to continue our current tariff arrangements, a policy supported by LIF.

8.3 Localized/Deaveraged Rates

This rulemaking posed the question of whether distribution rate components should be deaveraged to reflect localized differences in costs. Traditionally, average rates provide all consumers in a rate class with an equal cost structure for distribution services, regardless of the varying costs of serving a specific location.

8.3.1 Positions of Parties

PG&E, SCE, and SDG&E oppose area-specific distribution rates. In particular, PG&E states "a change to area rates for all customers could have extraordinarily far-reaching implications, above and beyond the effects of the limited changes sought by participants in this proceeding." (PG&E, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 44.) PG&E believes that following the "TURN/UCAN/NRDC suggestion regarding project-specific solicitations" offers a reasonable approach to solving the problem of geographic divergent costs. (Ibid.)

SCE believes that "implementation of geographically deaveraged distribution rates is fraught with practical problems and implicates many fundamental policy questions." (SCE, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 31.) SCE notes that deaveraged rates are generally unstable, can be viewed as discriminatory by customers, and would require significant expenditures to change current billing

systems. SCE further notes that the Commission "has previously determined" that "it would be inefficient to offer a geographically deaveraged credit when underlying rates are still averaged." (Ibid., p. 32, citing D.98-09-070 (mimeo.) p. 25.)

SDG&E opposes deaveraging distribution rates, which it states "would accomplish relatively little . . . at a great administrative burden." (SDG&E, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 36.) SDG&E, however, views the provision of credits to distributed generation "at the right time, in the right location, of the right size and with physical assurance" in a contract as a valid policy approach for solving the locational problems associated with distributed generation. (Ibid., p. 37.)

Similarly, TURN, ORA, Aglet, and FEA oppose deaveraging rates. TURN notes that the locational credit proposal submitted by TURN, UCAN and NRDC "is not equivalent to deaveraged ratemaking." (TURN, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 47.) On the other hand, TURN supports a "locational credit" that "would provide for a location- and time-specific sharing of cost-savings associated with distributed generation that serves a distribution function and avoids certain distribution costs." (Ibid., p. 44.) TURN believes implementing a credit in an effective way requires "a fair and transparent distribution planning process." (Ibid., p. 41.) ORA states that "[d]istribution rate components should not be deaveraged at this time to reflect localized differences in costs." (ORA, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 16.) ORA believes that deaveraged rates are "contrary to longstanding policy." (Ibid.) Like TURN, ORA supports offering credits to specific customers or third parties if the incentives can defer the need for localized distribution expenditures. FEA opposes deaveraging rates, but, states that "to the extent that there are areas of the system where the utility would find it uneconomical, or expensive, to expand the distribution system to accommodate load requirements, these areas could be specifically targeted for incentives to

install DG." (FEA, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 14.) Aglet opposes localized or deaveraged rates as "contrary to the important societal objective of universal service." (Aglet, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 10.)

Those supporting localized deaveraged rates generally argue that they will prove more efficient. The supporters of this position include the City and County of San Francisco (CCSF), State Consumers,¹⁷ New Energy/Capstone,¹⁸ CALSEIA and NRDC. CCSF supports the development of "localized/deaveraged rates and credits to provide for a locational sharing of benefits associated with DG when it helps to avoid or delay distribution costs." (CCSF, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 8.) State Consumers state that "standby pricing for distribution should be based on the area-specific marginal costs, capped at existing distribution costs." (State Consumers, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 9.) State Consumers believe that such a policy will lead to lower standby rates because "standby customers drive minimal distribution resource additions." (Ibid., p. 10.) Similarly, State Consumers support the use of credits and incentives based on location.

New Energy/Capstone support deaveraged rates, stating that "distribution costs vary significantly by location, and those variation should be clearly signaled to incentivize customers to help minimize UDC costs where they can." (New Energy/Capstone, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 21.) However, noting that full geographic deaveraging presents challenges, they support a tariff

¹⁷ State Consumers is made up of University of California, California State University, and the California Department of General Services (DGS).

¹⁸ New Energy and Capstone participated individually in other phases of the proceeding but were joined in their Phase 2 Brief by Caterpillar, Inc., Elektryon, and Honeywell. Their joint position is referred to as New Energy/Capstone.

approach with "rate riders or credits" to "signal the cost of local distribution expansion, and opportunities to reduce them." (Ibid., p. 22.)

CALSEIA "recommends that the Commission consider the adoption of financial incentives in the form of geographically de-averaged buyback rates to reward the installation and operation of on-site solar facilities in designated areas with high distribution costs." (CALSEIA, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 17.) NRDC "supports the development of a locational credit mechanism that would provide for a location- and time-specific sharing of benefits. . ." (NRDC, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 11.) In addition, NRDC supports the "exploration and identification of distribution development zones." (Ibid., p. 12.) In comments on the proposed decision NRDC clarifies that they do not support deaveraged rates.

8.3.2 Discussion: Contracting for Distributed Generation Obviates Need for Deaveraged Tariffs or Incentive Programs at This Time

Since we are permitting utilities to enter into contracts with customers or third parties that install distributed generation at the right time, in the right location, of the right size and with the physical assurances needed to enable a utility to defer a distribution capacity addition, we see no need for deaveraged tariffs or other incentive programs. We retain most of the efficiencies that deaveraged tariffs promise, yet avoid the complications of reversing the long-standing policy of uniform pricing.

Our administrative experience and the comments of parties makes it clear that geographically-deaveraged distribution rates are fraught with practical implementation problems. Similarly, administering a localized incentive or credit program while maintaining geographically averaged rates offers a piecemeal approach that invites tariff arbitrage and other regulatory problems. Finally, we note the Commission has long used average rates as an equitable

means of providing universal and non-discriminatory service. We see no reason to change our current policy.

8.4 Implementation Costs

Implementation costs are those costs associated with implementing a new program. The question then becomes, what costs are implementation costs associated with distributed generation, and which are costs already covered under current distribution system planning budgets.

8.4.1 Position of Parties

The three utilities express particular concerns with implementation costs. PG&E states that "[a]ny implementation costs incurred to accommodate DG should be tracked in a separate balancing account." (PG&E, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 13.) These costs, in PG&E's view, should be recovered "through a general charge assessed on the beneficiaries of the particular programs." (Ibid.) SDG&E argues that "if implementation costs are attributable to individual customers deploying DG, the costs should be recovered from those individual customers. . . " (SDG&E, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 10.) On the other hand, "if implementation costs are not directly attributable to any one customer or group of customers, SDG&E would propose to collect such costs from all distribution customers." (Ibid.) SCE proposes that implementation costs "should only refer to those costs that the UDC incurs due to activities mandated by this Commission." (SCE, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 10.) SCE cautions the Commission against mandating any particular costs, such as requiring SCE to provide educational or engineering advice to prospective distributed generation customers. Further, SCE argues that implementation costs "should not refer to physical plant additions for a specific customer to utilize DG." (Ibid, p. 10.) SCE believes that these facility costs should continue to be administered through

tariffs, but if the costs from mandated changes become large, SCE argues that the Commission should establish a separate recovery mechanism for these costs.

Enron states that "costs incurred to interconnect a specific DG installation should be assigned to that customer." (Enron, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 2.) On the other hand, Enron argues that implementation costs "that cannot be ascribed to a specific (or group of) customer(s) should be recovered through general distribution rates." (Ibid., pp. 2-3.) FEA states that "[a]ny implementation costs that are not appropriately chargeable to individual customers should be considered network costs and be recovered in charges for secondary service, primary service, subtransmission service, and/or transmission voltage level service as applicable." (FEA, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 5.) FEA, however, considers these costs as "no different than how other general network expansion, upgrade, or replacement costs are handled." (Ibid.)

In contrast to these positions, TURN and Aglet express skepticism that any distributed generation implementation costs warrant recovery. TURN "strongly opposes proposals for establishing a balancing account to track implementation costs as suggested by PG&E and SCE." (TURN, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 14.) TURN notes that no utility has identified specific implementation costs that are not already covered in existing charges. It further states that "[i]f costs are associated with particular system investments, then they should be recovered through rates and interconnection charges." (Ibid., p. 13.) Aglet states that the "Commission should reject any special recovery of DG costs." (Aglet, Phase 2 Opening Brief, p. 3.) Aglet argues that costs associated with a program like this are among those that are typically covered under the overall cost umbrella of a GRC. Aglet further notes that the "low level of DG market penetration forecast for the near future also supports denial of utility requests for special implementation funding." (Ibid., p. 4.) In addition, Aglet argues that these costs

are related to competition, and that the Commission has frequently rejected utility requests for additional revenues to reflect the effects of competition. In the long term, Aglet concludes that "the Commission should consider DG implementation costs in general rate cases, as it considers other distribution costs." (Ibid., p. 5.)

8.4.2 Discussion

Since the purpose of this rulemaking is "is to develop policies and rules to facilitate deployment of distributed generation in California," (D.02-03-057) we authorize the creation of memorandum accounts to track distributed generation implementation costs that cannot be attributed to a specific distributed generation projects. These could include, for example, the costs of a distributed generation education program, major changes in the utility planning process necessitated by this decision, or some other subsidy to a general distributed generation program.

As TURN, Aglet and FEA have indicated, the costs of implementing the distributed generation policies adopted herein will likely be small. In addition, to ensure the eventual incorporation of distributed generation into routine utility operations, we will set these memorandum accounts to expire unless continued at the next GRC for each company. At that point the Commission can consider whether to incorporate a special revenue requirement into the distribution system to finance distributed generation or continue with a memorandum account system.

9. Net Energy Metering

The net energy metering program established in Pub. Util. Code § 2827 allows eligible residential and small commercial customers relying on small photovoltaic and wind generators, with a meter capable of registering two-way

electricity flow, to offset future retail electricity purchases with their excess generation at anytime during an annual billing cycle. The current rules prescribed by Pub. Util. Code § 2827 limits program eligibility to customer generating units up to 1 MW maximum capacity.¹⁹ Utilities must, and energy service providers may, offer net energy metering. Utilities may not impose costs on net energy metering customers that are not also assigned to customers in the rate class to which that customer would otherwise be assigned.

Net energy metering has been promoted as an effective way to encourage renewable generation by small-scale generators. Some parties state that net energy metering provides a reasonable proxy for benefits from renewable generation that are difficult to measure, particularly environmental benefits. They argue that without the economic incentives provided by the flexible billing provisions of the program, many small, renewable self-generation units would not be financially feasible. Parties supporting the net energy metering program also argue that in addition to environmental benefits, other system benefits exist from the energy commodity delivered to the grid from net-metered distributed generation.

Because net energy metering encourages the use of small, non-polluting technologies, this proceeding considered options to expand the net energy metering program. Parties identified four areas for potential amendment of the program: 1) increasing the size of eligible units from the 10 kW limit in place at the time parties were filing testimony; 2) expanding eligibility to

¹⁹ The maximum limit at the time testimony was filed in this proceeding was 10 kW. The limit was raised to 1 MW by passage of ABX1 29, signed into law April 11, 2001, a provision which expires December 31, 2002.

environmentally beneficial or emerging technologies such as fuel cells and microturbines that are not currently eligible under current rules in §2827; 3) expanding eligibility to other customer classes; or 4) increasing the 0.1% aggregate demand program limit in place at the time parties were filing testimony. CALSEIA believes any of these changes would necessarily require legislative action.

PG&E, SDG&E, SCE, and EEI oppose any expansion of the existing net energy metering program. FEA joins these parties, arguing that subsidies that may occur from net energy metering should not be increased by expansion of the program. They argue that allowing net energy metering customers to offset energy consumption with energy produced during a different time-of-use period gives rise to a mismatch in pricing signals. These parties also state that a subsidy arises because customers are credited for energy produced at the full retail price, which includes nonbypassable charge components for public purchase programs, CTC, nuclear decommissioning, and ancillary services. LIF is concerned that funding of public purpose programs may be jeopardized by expansion of net energy metering. PG&E states that it incurs costs from the banking service required by annual billing under the net energy metering program.

CalSEIA believes the subsidy arguments to be overstated and based on inaccurate assumptions. CALSEIA believes that net energy metering customers who produce energy primarily for their own needs are subject to different economics than larger generation plants. Eligible net energy metering customers are small residential and commercial customers who would generally not take time-of-use service to begin with and therefore would not necessarily respond to time-differentiated pricing. CALSEIA also testifies that it is possible that the UDC receives excess energy from net energy metering customers at high cost

and peak load periods during which solar photovoltaic and wind energy systems are most likely to generate, which benefits the system. Further, CALSEIA asserts that net energy metering customers do not have the incentive to generate more than they consume over an annual billing period as they do not receive credit for any excess generation at the end of the billing period.²⁰

The ISO states that although net energy metering is inconsistent with ISO rules, the current program limits do not adversely affect the ISO's reliability or ancillary markets functions. The ISO cautions that net energy metering expansion, particularly of the allowable aggregate demand limit above the current level, may impair the ISO's ability to account for load in planning for reserve requirements and reliability. For this purpose, the ISO requests monitoring measures to ensure that the size limit is not exceeded.

9.1 Discussion

The net energy metering program was established to "encourage private investment in renewable energy resources, stimulate in-state economic growth, enhance the continued diversification of California's energy resource mix, and reduce interconnection and administrative costs for electricity suppliers." (Pub. Util. Code § 2827.) The Legislature's statement of intent demonstrates its emphasis on developing diverse, environmentally sensitive electricity resources.

The original net metering law was established in 1995, and has been amended three times by the Legislature: in 1998, in 2000 by Assembly Bill (AB)

²⁰ CalSEIA also introduced a proposal for the Independent Clean Energy Tariff (ICE-T) to provide incentives for generators up to 1 MW to install clean distributed generation by eliminating standby/backup charges or interconnection fees. CalSEIA states that standby charges make little sense for facilities that would be eligible for its tariff proposal in light of the size and relative output, whereas standby charges would impose a substantial economic barrier to installation. We adopted ICE-T in D.01-07-027.

918 (Chapter 1043, Statutes of 2000), and in 2001 by ABX1 29. Most utility net energy metering customers requested this service only after the amendments to § 2827 in 1998.

Energy from renewable self-generation may be more economic to customers than in the past due to current retail electricity prices throughout the state. Peak demand concerns may promote installation of photovoltaic units that generate energy on-peak, when system demand is most critical. Various buydown and financing incentives are offered by the Commission, CEC, and other state agencies for purchases of renewable and super clean generators. This trend could result in additional programs or incentives being developed that might impact participation in net energy metering programs. Together these influences may result in increased participation in the current program that was not reflected in parties' recommendations during Phase 1 of this proceeding.

Prior to passage of ABX1 29 (Chapter 8, Section 11, Statutes of 2001), the net energy metering program had a low program limit of 0.1% of aggregate demand, in part, to minimize potential financial impacts from the program.²¹ Participation in the net metering program historically has been well below this limit. ABX1 29 removed the percent limit, making it unnecessary for us to consider modifications to the limit in this decision. AB 58 (Chapter 836, Stats. 2002) reinstates a program limit of one-half of one percent, which is five times the prior limit.

 21 Under former section §2827(c)(3), 0.1% of aggregate demand was a cap on what the utility <u>must</u> offer but the statute provided the utility with discretion to offer net energy metering to more than 0.1% of aggregate demand.

This proceeding considered whether to increase the maximum capacity of eligible units from the 10 kW limit in place at the time parties were filing testimony. ABX1 29 statutorily raised the limit from 10 kilowatts to one megawatt. Therefore, we decline to make further changes to the limit in this decision.

We also considered whether to expand net metering eligibility to other customer classes. ABX1 29 expanded eligibility to large commercial, industrial, and agricultural customers and AB 58 retains this eligibility. Therefore, there is no current need to expand eligibility.

While DPCA and New Energy have suggested extending eligibility to environmentally beneficial and emerging technologies not currently eligible under the current program, they fail to identify specific technologies would meet such a definition. Besides solar and wind technologies, it is uncertain which types of fuel cell technologies can be considered "environmentally beneficial". The experimental nature of many fuel cells shows that it is premature to define fuel cells in a generic sense, as providing environmental benefits, without further information. Therefore, we do not propose that the Legislature consider modifying § 2827 to expand eligibility to additional technologies at this time.

For the foregoing reasons, we conclude that it is not necessary at this time to modify the current program eligibility criteria established by § 2827.

9.2 Eligibility of Integrated Renewable and Nonrenewable Technology Configurations for Net Metering

Resolution E-3764 recommended that this proceeding consider the applicability of net energy metering to system configurations that use both eligible renewable generation (solar and/or wind turbines) and nonrenewable

generation, such as microturbines. We agree, and address the issue in this decision.

SCE's Schedule NEM-Net Energy Metering Service, revised pursuant to ABX1 29 and approved by the Commission in Resolution E-3764, defines "Eligible Customer-Generator" as a customer "who uses a solar or wind turbine electrical generating facility, or a hybrid system of both, without the support of fossil fuel or other non-wind or non-solar energy source,...that is the sole source of generation located on the eligible customer's premises" (emphasis added). This language excludes otherwise eligible renewable technologies from participating in net energy metering if an ineligible technology (i.e. fueled neither by solar nor wind and excluded from net metering eligibility) is also installed on the customer's premises.

SDG&E and PG&E describe net energy metering as available to "residential, small commercial..., commercial, industrial, or agricultural customers who use a solar or wind turbine electrical generating facility, or a hybrid system of both, with a capacity of not more than 1000 kilowatts that is located on the customer's owned, leased, or rented premises, is interconnected and operates in parallel with the Utility's transmission and distribution facilities, and is intended primarily to offset part or all of the customer's own electrical requirements." This definition does not preclude otherwise eligible renewable technologies from participating in net energy metering if they also have an ineligible technology installed on the premises.

The City of Santa Monica and Helios International protested SCE's new definition of a customer-generator in the proposed tariff, stating that it would exclude new, "smart" designs to integrate high efficiency combined heat and power microturbine systems with photovoltaic installations. SCE responded that the language was justified in the stated definition from AB X1 29, Chapter 8,

Section 11.b.2 and, additionally, that the City of Santa Monica did not indicate how nonrenewable energy would be prevented from supplementing renewable energy exports to the grid on the net energy metered tariff.

Section 2827 of the Public Utilities Code defines an Eligible Customer-Generator as a customer "who uses a solar or wind turbine electrical generating facility, or a hybrid system of both...that is located on the customer's owned, leased or rented premises." We do not interpret this language as disallowing a non-wind or non-solar energy source from also being installed on the customer's premises, nor do we believe integrated use of nonrenewable energy sources excludes eligible renewable generation connected to the same service account from net metering. We note, however, that the ineligible generator does not become eligible for net metering due to the combined configuration. This decision does not expand the scope of technologies eligible for net energy metering.

Standard, simplified interconnection procedures were developed by a working committee including representatives from the regulated electric utilities and other parties, and were adopted in this Rulemaking. The subsequent Rule 21 interconnection tariffs specify standard interconnection, operating, and metering requirements for distributed generation.

Rule 21 requires one of four options to ensure that excess power will not be exported to the grid from an approved, grid-connected system. Option 1 utilizes a reverse power Protective Function to ensure that power is not fed back into the utility grid. We believe this provides adequate assurance that a nonrenewable generation system, even when connected to the same service account as the eligible renewable generator, will not export electricity. Such export to the utility grid from the generator would interfere with accurate registration of net energy metering for the eligible renewable generation system. The nonrenewable

generator also would be required to meet all other Rule 21 interconnection standards. In such a renewable/nonrenewable configuration, a separate meter may only be required by the utility if necessary to ensure accurate accounting of net metered energy. The cost of this meter would be borne by the customer.

We order SCE to modify its Net Energy Metering tariff to remove the exclusionary language, and be consistent with approved language used by PG&E and SDG&E.

10. Consumer Education

Some parties in R.98-12-015 indicated that a program should be undertaken to inform end-use customers about distributed generation. In R.99-10-025, we asked parties to discuss possible approaches to educate consumers about distributed generation and how such a program might be funded. In testimony, parties presented positions on whether consumer education is necessary, which consumers should be educated, the scope of information consumers will need, and who should oversee an education program. Some parties indicated the Commission should also consider developing consumer protection standards, and provide recommendations on specific program elements.

Few see a need for consumer education about distributed generation at this time. To the extent parties believe consumer education is necessary, they generally indicate the Commission should take the lead role in ensuring that consumers are provided with neutral, unbiased information about distributed generation. UCAN is the strongest proponent for proactive consumer education. According to UCAN, meaningful consumer education provides customers with an understanding of industry changes and tools so they can fully evaluate distributed generation. UCAN encourages us to recognize the importance of

education as a means of accelerating distributed generation deployment. UCAN recommends we be proactive to ensure the availability of unbiased information, emphasizes that customers should be educated in simple terms, and the importance of educational information reaching customers at the time they make a purchase.

FEA believes that educational material about distributed generation options should be made available to consumers from an unbiased source. LIF believes that consumers should be informed about emerging distributed generation technologies and their potential benefit to system reliability. LIF wants consumers to know how to obtain information about distributed generation and how to protect themselves from unethical marketers. Both LIF and UCAN agree the program must be multi-lingual and multi-cultural.

SCE believes the Commission should be responsible for providing information to consumers but also notes that the California Energy Commission (CEC) currently conducts consumer education programs regarding renewable technologies, and might assume a similar role with distributed generation. SCE is not clear about which customer should be educated about distributed generation but it identified four general categories of information it believes consumers will seek:

- Technical/Economic information about technical characteristics (such as fuel consumption, performance, consumption availability), initial cost, operating cost, available financing
- Safety Issues of distributed generation hazards to persons and property
- Interconnection requirements what are the required equipment and procedures to interconnect a distributed generation unit with the utility grid

 Consumer Protection – what if any consumer protections will be provided above and beyond existing law and status for electrical devices

PG&E opposes the idea of a utility-funded or sponsored program, although PG&E appears to agree that information regarding economic, safety, and reliability should be available to consumers. In rebuttal testimony, SCE retreated from its original view, to support PG&E's position that there is little need for a Commission-sponsored education program at this time.

SDG&E and DGS contend that given today's technologies, distributed generation applications will most likely be grid-side or installed at larger customer sites. Large customers are sophisticated users with sufficient informational resources to make informed choices about distributed generation. SDG&E states it would like to facilitate distributed generation deployment, but expresses uncertainty over who needs education and what they would be educated about. According to SDG&E, small customers do not need education on distributed generation, because the size and complexity of distributed generation, other than photovoltaics, make it impractical for small users to consider. SDG&E points out that photovoltaics have been available for years, and there is nothing new requiring an extensive education program. If distributed generation becomes more economic for residential and small commercial customers, then SDG&E and DGS agree that consumer education and consumer protection efforts may be required. SCE indicates that distributed generation would not be relevant to all its customers, and would be particularly cost prohibitive for low-income customers and those who move frequently.

PG&E states distributed generation developers should be responsible for public outreach and advertising associated with marketing their products. SCE asserts that as the distributed generation market develops, customers will have questions and will need information to assist them in making decisions about whether to install distributed generation, types of distributed generation to consider, installation and operation requirements, and distributed generation costs. Four likely sources of information are the Commission, the CEC, energy service providers and/or energy service companies, and the utilities.

SCE envisions the utilities' consumer education role focusing primarily on health and safety information, citing its statutory obligation under Section 119085 of the California Health and Safety Code to inform customers of electrical backfeed hazards of connected generators. A secondary role is to provide information on interconnection standards and procedures. SCE states that the utilities will inevitably be involved in consumer education, as consumers traditionally look to the utility to provide information about electric products in general, and their impacts to the customer's bill or facilities.

UCAN is doubtful of any efforts that rely upon incumbent utilities to provide objective and useful information about competitive services. UCAN recommends that the Commission require independent consumer education, either by a non-aligned entity or by the Commission. LIF and UCAN believe the Commission should not rely on distributed generation marketers to educate customers because marketing performed by service providers is not education. Customer education allows customers to make informed decisions through understanding their options. Distributed generation providers can offer customers insight only for the option the provider is selling.

UCAN recommends the Commission encourage the use of a stakeholder group to develop and review the educational messages and themes. Both LIF and UCAN support the use of community based organizations (CBOs) and non-traditional modes of education: community colleges, social service agencies, and other entities who have relationships with targeted customers. UCAN

recommends use of the internet as a low-cost means of disseminating up to date information to the public and to CBOs. SCE agrees that the internet is low cost, but based on its work with CBOs participating through the Electric Education Trust grant program, believes that technology does not reach most CBOs or customers identified as vulnerable. DGS suggests that when appropriate, distributed generation education take a form similar to energy conservation programs.

10.1 Discussion

At this point in time, it appears that most distributed generation installations will be pursued by larger customers because size and economics will not support most residential applications.²² There is no question that residential and small commercial customers (as a whole) are less sophisticated in their energy decisions than large energy consumers. Therefore, to the extent that we decide to pursue a distributed generation education program, we should target such a program to residential and small commercial customers. However, because many smaller customers are unlikely to be approached to install distributed generation, a broad-based mass marketing campaign does not appear appropriate.

UCAN believes an education program should target customers not likely to be attractive to the market, or who are subject to higher levels of victimization. Because distributed generation requires significant up front investment by the customer, we think targeting educational materials to customers who are not likely to be attractive to the market is not a good use of resources. No matter

²² As SDG&E points out, the exception is photovoltaics which have been available for residential applications for many years.

how well educated they are, if the economics do not support a customer's investment in distributed generation, they will not make that investment. In our opinion, residential and small commercial customers will be best served if they are educated regarding what distributed generation options are available, what, if any, incentives or rebates are available if distributed generation is installed, how to determine the payback of a distributed generation investment, and the safety issues associated with interconnection. We intend to accomplish these objectives using a multi-pronged effort.

First, every year, we will require the utilities to include an insert in customer bills discussing distributed generation options, available incentives and rebates, and other sources of information on distributed generation. The utilities should place information on the bill face in English and Spanish, directing customers to the bill insert. The information for the bill insert will be prepared jointly by this Commission and the CEC, after consulting the parties, and supplied to the utilities for printing and distribution. Whenever possible, the information provided should be coordinated with the efforts authorized by D.01-03-073, through the Commission's self-generation incentive program. The utilities should employ a court-certified interpreter to translate the bill insert into multiple languages appropriate to their service territory after consultation with the Commission's Public Advisor. The bill insert is designed to make basic information about distributed generation available to all consumers and to let them know where to go to obtain more information.

In comments on the proposed decision, LIF suggested that in lieu of bill inserts we pursue an informational campaign using radio and television to target different language communities. As we described above, we do not believe this type of mass market approach will be useful at this point, but as the market for distributed generation grows we may consider these approaches.

Second, whenever a residential or small commercial customer, or their agent, request an interconnection application, the utility should be required to transmit directly to the customer detailed information about how to access: (1) a payback tool; (2) emissions information on various distributed generation technologies; and (3) information regarding permitting requirements for distributed generation. Each of these items will be developed and prepared by the CEC and this Commission. Consistent with their commitment set forth in the October 25, 2000 Supplemental Recommendation, we envision that the CEC will take the lead and serve as a central clearinghouse for information regarding distributed generation, emissions and permitting requirements, rebates, incentives and economics of distributed generation investments.

The payback tool we envision should allow a customer to input simple information (e.g. zip code, customer type, historic electricity usage, and the specific type of distributed generation unit being considered) into a web-based model. The model should produce a results sheet that allows the customer to see the costs and savings associated with the potential distributed generation investment. The results sheet should identify any rebates or incentives available for that specific distributed generation unit and how to apply for such rebates or incentives. In addition, the results sheet should identify the permitting and interconnection requirements for the distributed generation unit. These items should also be transmitted to residential and small commercial new construction accounts at the time a service connection is requested.

Third, in D.00-11-001 and D.00-12-037 we adopted streamlined interconnection standards applicable to all interconnected distributed generators. These interconnection standards lay out the technical requirements for interconnecting to the grid. We agree that customers that decide to pursue a distributed generation installation need to fully comprehend the safety and

reliability implications of interconnection to the grid. By completing the interconnection process, we are confident that they will be fully apprised of these implications by utilities.

UCAN was the only party to submit recommendations on how a consumer education program might be funded. UCAN suggests four possible funding approaches. PG&E, SDG&E, and Sierra Pacific Power Company (Sierra) take the position there should be no utility funded customer education program. PG&E and SCE indicate there should be no publicly funded or sponsored effort. We believe that the responsibilities assigned to utilities are relatively low cost and should generally absorbable within their existing budgets. The responsibilities the CEC and we will handle should also be absorbable within our existing budgets. We note that the CEC's website already contains much of this information and in many cases, fulfilling these responsibilities will simply be a matter of tailoring this information for this particular purpose. Because we do not adopt a costly education campaign, we do not take up the funding options raised by UCAN, but we will revisit them in the event that costs associated with the program we have adopted exceed an absorbable level.

10.2 Consumer Protection

LIF and PG&E recommend the Commission consider consumer protection standards similar to those established for energy service providers in D.98-03-072 and D.99-05-034. LIF recommends that the Commission put these standards in place prior to extensive distributed generation proliferation. PG&E indicates that customers should be made aware of the economic, safety, and reliability aspects of distributed generation prior to committing to distributed generation installation. PG&E provides examples of specific consumer protection components the Commission might consider, such as a requirement for

distributed generation developers to disclose price information in a standardized format similar to energy service providers, and a registration requirement for distributed generation vendors. Customers should be made aware of the economic, safety and reliability aspects of distributed generation before committing to having distributed generation installed. Economic aspects relate to the costs of deploying distributed generation, and include disclosure of all developer/vendor, operator and utility charges. Safety and reliability aspects include interconnection standards, and the operational responsibilities and features of customer-side distributed generation.

Consumer protection of residential customers, especially those with limited English skills, was necessary when direct access was launched, in order to ensure that customers were protected in the event that marketers engaged in deceptive marketing resulting in prohibitively high electricity rates. Switching direct access providers carried with it no or low up-front costs to customers. Unlike choosing an electric service provider, the decision to install distributed generation carries with it a significant up front cost to purchase the unit and pay for interconnection. In addition, any customer that wants to install distributed generation must complete a detailed interconnection application that is reviewed by the utility prior to interconnection taking place. The interconnection rules specify the safety and reliability responsibilities of the customer who installs distributed generation. For these reasons, we find that, coupled with our education plan, sufficient protection exists for residential and small commercial customers that renders additional consumer protection requirements unnecessary at this time. We will revisit this issue on our own motion or if deployment of residential and small commercial customer distributed generation reaches 0.1% of peak demand for those classes.

11. Applicability of the California Environmental Quality Act to this Decision

CEQA applies to discretionary government activities, which are defined as "projects." The statutory definition of "project" is "the whole of an action, which has the potential for resulting in either a direct physical change in the environment, or a reasonably foreseeable indirect change in the environment, and that is any of the following:

- 1. An activity that is directly undertaken by any public agency.
- 2. An activity undertaken by a person which is supported in whole or in part through public agency contracts, grants, subsidies, loans, or other forms of assistance from one or more agencies.
- 3. An activity involving the issuance to a person of a lease, permit, license, certificate, or other entitlement for use by one or more public agencies."²³

The pertinent inquiry here is whether, in rendering a policy determination regarding distributed generation, the Commission possesses any discretion to require changes that would mitigate, in whole or part, one or more of the environmental consequences of installation of distributed generation that an environmental review might uncover. The distributed generation facilities under consideration in this proceeding are not within the Commission's permitting jurisdiction. These facilities are subject to CEQA review and permit issuance by local governmental agencies. Thus, it reasonably follows that the discretionary authority to require changes to mitigate potential environmental impacts of a proposal for distributed generation construction would occur at the local level,

- 71 -

²³ CEQA Guideline 15378.

and is not a function of the Commission's policy determination regarding distributed generation. Accordingly, adoption of this policy decision is not a "project" and does not require CEQA review.

12. Governmental Efforts Regarding Distributed Generation

Although we determine that no environmental review is required of our adoption of policies surrounding distributed generation, we recognize that because of its nature, distributed generation has numerous impacts to local governments, in terms of siting and permitting responsibilities. In addition, we recognize that because electric customers in California are served by municipal and regulated utilities, consistency in interconnection requirements between regulated and local utilities was desirable. This section summarizes statewide efforts to assist local governments and municipal utilities in facilitating installation of distributed generation resources.

12.1 Local Government Outreach Regarding Interconnection Standards

The CEC held two meetings with municipal utilities on November 28, 2001 and April 10, 2002 regarding the interconnection standards adopted in D.00-11-001 and D.00-12-037. In addition, representatives of municipal utilities regularly participate in the Rule 21 Working Group, a collaborative effort designed to continuously refine and improve the interconnection standards. These efforts have also included the smaller Commission-jurisdictional utilities, in order to ensure consistency.

Riverside Public Utilities has already adopted interconnection standards in response to these efforts, which have been ratified by the Riverside City Council on June 4, 2002. The Sacramento Municipal Utilities District has indicated that it may adopt interconnection standards by the end of 2002 and the Los Angeles

Department of Water and Power has also expressed interest in adopting the standards.

12.2 Identification of Permit Streamlining Opportunities

In R.98-12-015, we requested that the CEC "hold a workshop...to discuss whether local government agencies can use a streamlined CEQA process for the siting of certain types of distributed generation facilities." After a workshop and a public hearing, the CEC issued the report *Distributed Generation: CEQA Review and Permit Streamlining* (December 2000). The report recommended several CEC efforts to improve siting of distributed generation facilities, including:

- Provision of technical assistance to local jurisdictions conducting CEQA review and land-use approval for peaker projects. CEC staff would provide training and technical assistance to city and county building department staffs to facilitate permitting and inspection of distributed generation technologies.
- 2. Development of the scope, definition, and criteria for categorical exemptions of certain distributed generation facilities. The report recommends that CEQA guidelines should be amended to provide categorical exemptions for certain types of distributed generation projects. CEC staff would work with local government planning departments to develop:
 - Lists of distributed generation projects exempt from CEQA and land-use approval;
 - Thresholds of significance in key environmental issues; and
 - Standard mitigation measures for types of distributed generation projects that have the potential to cause significant impacts to air quality, noise, aesthetics and other environmental areas.

3. Providing assistance to the California Air Resources Board (CARB) in developing distributed generation emissions standards and certification program.

In 2002, the CEC undertook a separate initiative to define a strategic plan for distributed generation. CEC held a public workshop to gain input and then drafted its *Strategic Plan for Distributed Generation* (June 2002). Several of the goals of the Strategic Plan also will assist in improving local government siting efforts, including:

- Assessment of the technical and economic potentials for distributed generation and the drafting of model ordinances for distributed generation facilities; and
- 2. Raising consumer and public awareness about distributed generation by creating and maintaining a central repository of distributed generation information. The CEC would:
 - Develop a database of all distributed generation installations in the state: and
 - Publish up-to-date information on distributed generation technologies, such as: environmental factors such as emissions and noise; efficiency and reliability; commercial availability; installation and operational costs; and control aspects.

These efforts will assist local jurisdictions in permitting decisions regarding distributed generation. As highlighted in the 2000 CEQA workshop report, local governments need information on distributed generation technologies, an inventory of current distributed generation installations, and identification of public health and environmental impacts, to accurately and efficiently assess projects that seek to locate in their communities.

Additionally, to enable expedited environmental review of proposed projects and to address cumulative impacts of increasing numbers of distributed generation sources, the *CEQA Review and Permit Streamlining* report recommends

that public agencies undertake program or master Environmental Impact Reports (EIR). Project EIRs, prepared for individual projects, must include analysis of the potential cumulative impacts of the proposed activity. Rather than addressing cumulative impacts on a project-by-project basis, CEQA allows public agencies to address them in master EIR or program EIR, allowing future project EIRs to avoid conducting further cumulative impact analysis. This step could more efficiently and effectively allow local or regional public agencies to consider cumulative impacts from distributed generation projects and ensure that worthwhile mitigation measures were adopted on a program-wide basis.

We encourage the CEC to proceed with the education efforts it has identified. We realize that California's budget situation may impact the ability of state agencies to undertake new program activities such as these but we encourage the CEC and this Commission to leverage federal program funds (e.g. U.S. Department of Energy) to undertake these efforts.

12.3 Air Quality Standards Established for Distributed Generation

Senate Bill 1298, Chapter 741, Stats. 2000, required CARB to adopt uniform emission standards for distributed generation technologies, which have historically been exempt from air pollution control or air quality management district permit requirements. The statute also directed CARB to establish a certification program for distributed generation. CARB has also been developing guidance to local air districts and permitting authorities who may have oversight over distributed generation siting.

CARB approved a staff proposal for the distributed generation certification program (with certain modifications) and the district guidance document at its November 15, 2001 Board Hearing. These documents are available on CARB's website at http://www.arb.ca.gov/energy/dg/dg.htm. Adoption of these

regulations will help to ensure that distributed generation in California is on the leading edge of emissions control technology and the cleanest in the country.

12.4 Evaluation of Efficiency, Emissions, and Reliability of DER

Section 353.15 calls for the Commission, in consultation with the CARB and the CEC, to evaluate efficiency, emissions, and reliability of distributed generators over 10kW capacity that receives the rate treatment prescribed by SBX1 B. We intend to pursue this evaluation within this or a successor rulemaking.

13. Comments on Proposed Decision

The proposed decision in this matter was mailed to the parties in accordance with Pub. Util. Code § 311(d) and Rule 77.1 of the Commission's Rules of Practice and Procedure. Comments were filed by PG&E, SCE, SDG&E, ISO, LIF, TURN, NRDC, State Consumers, JPIDG, Clarus, and CEC.²⁴ Reply comments were filed by PG&E, SCE, SDG&E, TURN, State Consumers, and jointly by Cogeneration Association of California and the Energy Producers and Users Coalition. Revisions have been made throughout the decision in response to the comments and further review of the record.

Several parties recommend that the record be reopened to consider changes in the electricity market since hearings on these issues were held. Other parties oppose reopening the record. Because this decision deals primarily with distributed generation and its integration with the distribution planning process and its impact on the distribution system rather than its role as an energy provider, we see no need to reopen the record to consider these issues.

 $^{^{\}rm 24}\,$ The CEC has not previously participated in this proceeding as a party.

However, we intend to open a new rulemaking to allow us to consider ongoing issues with respect to distributed generation and the outstanding issues we identified in today's decision.

14. Assignment of Proceeding

Loretta M. Lynch is the assigned Commissioner and Michelle Cooke and Timothy Sullivan are the ALJs assigned in this proceeding.

Findings of Fact

- 1. Distributed generation has the potential to reduce system peak demand in areas experiencing load growth.
- 2. Distributed generation has some potential to defer distribution system upgrades but this potential is time and location limited.
- 3. Distributed generation does not raise operational issues for the distribution system that are not addressed by interconnection standards.
- 4. The key to ensuring safe and reliable distribution services is not utility ownership of distributed generation, but the ability of the utility to control the distributed generation unit.
- 5. Utility ownership of a distributed generation unit designed to defer distribution system upgrades is not necessary to ensure the safe operation and reliability of the utility operated grid, provided physical assurance of the unit is provided.
- 6. The value of a distributed generation alternative is the value of deferral of a planned distribution upgrade for the time period of the deferral.
- 7. Physical assurance is required if distributed generation is to be considered as an alternative to distribution system upgrades.
- 8. Distribution system planning must consider distributed generation alternatives to wires upgrades as part of the normal planning process and non-

utility distributed generation solutions should be actively solicited through the distribution planning process.

- 9. None of the utilities plan to market distributed generation to customers, and they do not offer specialized expertise in the manufacture, sale, or operation of distributed generation.
- 10. If a distributed generation unit is sized, located, and installed consistent with the utility's planning process, and provides physical assurance, ownership by the utility is not required in order to provide distribution system benefits.
- 11. Utilities have only owned or utilized distributed generation to provide operational support on a short-term or temporary basis or for emergency generation purposes.
- 12. In all but limited circumstances, as retail sale within a distribution circuit will utilize transmission facilities.
- 13. Adoption of a distribution-only tariff is inappropriate because a distribution only transaction cannot occur unless the distribution system is electrically isolated from the transmission grid.
- 14. Because of changes in the electric industry and the current status of utility PBR mechanisms, there is no need to implement a PBR program specific to distributed generation investment.
- 15. Current tariffs provide for recovery of public purpose program charges from any customer who self-generates.
- 16. Allowing utilities to enter into contracts with distributed generators who defer a distribution system upgrade eliminates the need for deaveraged tariffs or other incentive programs.
- 17. Costs of implementing the distributed generation policies adopted herein will likely be small and able to be incorporated into routine utility operations.

- 18. Section 2827 was modified in 2001 to expand eligibility for net energy metering to larger units and other customer classes.
- 19. Rule 21 interconnection tariffs specify standard interconnection, operating, and metering requirements for distributed generation that provide adequate assurance that a nonrenewable generation system, even when connected to the same service account as an eligible renewable generator, will not export electricity.
- 20. Installing a distributed generation unit carries with it a significant up front investment.
- 21. The Commission does not possess any discretion to require changes that would mitigate, in whole or part, one or more of the environmental consequences of installation of distributed generation that an environmental review might uncover.

Conclusions of Law

- 1. It is not necessary to establish a "valuation" system in order to ensure that distributed generation is properly incorporated into utility distribution system planning.
- 2. The utilities are responsible for the safety, reliability, and operation of the distribution system and therefore must have control over the planning and operation of the distribution system.
- 3. Third party ownership of distributed generation designed to defer distribution system upgrades should be allowed, subject to appropriate physical assurances and participation in the utility distribution planning process.
- 4. SDG&E's distributed generation procurement approach should be adopted for all utilities because it allows the utility to retain control of its distribution

system planning process, maintain reliability at reasonable cost, while providing flexibility to evaluate distributed generation alternatives to a wires solution.

- 5. Utilities should develop model contracts for distributed generation designed to defer distribution system upgrades.
- 6. Compensation paid to a distributed generator that is selected as a wires alternative should not exceed the cost of the planned addition multiplied by the utility's short-term carrying cost of capital and the number of years of deferral and should be made as a bill credit or direct payment and be paid out of the distribution budget.
- 7. Like third-party distributed generation providers, the utility should be eligible to receive a credit based on the deferral value of the distributed generation unit. The credit would be paid out of the distribution budget. In other respects, utility-owned distributed generation should be treated as a generation asset, with revenues associated with ownership or operation of customer side distributed generation offsetting the costs of ownership or operation.
 - 8. Public purpose program costs are nonbypassable by law.
- 9. If utilities incur implementation costs to implement these policies, it is reasonable to allow them to establish memorandum accounts to track these costs.
- 10. Because of the changes to Pub. Util. § 2827 made in 2001, no modifications to the current eligibility standards are necessary.
- 11. SCE should modify its Net Energy Metering tariff to be consistent with approved tariffs of PG&E and SDG&E and to remove language excluding integrated renewable/nonrenewable distributed generation technologies from eligibility for net energy metering.
- 12. A broad-based mass marketing campaign is not appropriate at this time to educate customers about distributed generation.

- 13. The Commission and the CEC should prepare information for a bill insert discussing distributed generation options, available incentives and rebates, and other sources of information on distributed generation.
- 14. The Commission and the CEC should develop a distributed generation payback tool, emission information on distributed generation technologies, and information regarding permitting requirements for distributed generation.
- 15. Adoption of this policy decision is not a "project" and does not require CEQA review.
- 16. The Commission should open a new rulemaking to allow for consideration of ongoing issues with respect to distributed generation.

ORDER

Therefore, **IT IS ORDERED** that:

- 1. Pacific Gas and Electric Company (PG&E), San Diego Gas & Electric Company (SDG&E), and Southern California Edison Company (SCE) shall ensure that their distribution planning processes incorporate SDG&E's distributed generation procurement approach to evaluate alternatives to distribution system upgrades.
- 2. Within 75 days of the effective date of this decision, PG&E, SDG&E and SCE shall file a compliance filing describing the methodology each will use for evaluating distributed generation as a distribution alternative. The methodology shall be specific enough to provide the distributed generation community with information on when distributed generation may be an alternative for a distribution system modification or upgrade, while giving the utility flexibility to react to changes in the distributed generation marketplace.
- 3. PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE shall develop model contracts for distributed generation designed to defer distribution system upgrades.

- 4. PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE shall pay compensation to distributed generators selected through their distribution planning process, by a bill credit or direct payment, no higher than the utility's short-term carrying cost of capital multiplied by the cost of the planned distribution addition and the number of years of deferral.
- 5. PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE shall pay compensation to distributed generators selected through the distribution planning process from their distribution budget.
- 6. Except for the credit for deferral value described in Conclusion of Law 7, PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE shall treat utility owned distributed generation as a generation asset, with costs and revenues being booked to generation accounts.
- 7. The utilities shall submit quarterly reports specifying any activities the utility or their affiliates have in the manufacturing, ownership, sale, or operation of distributed generation within the utilities' service territory.
- 8. PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE may propose a memorandum account via Advice Letter to track costs for implementation of these distributed generation policies that are not already part of existing budgets or recovered from customers installing distributed generation.
- 9. SCE shall modify its Net Energy Metering tariff to be consistent with approved tariffs of PG&E and SDG&E and to remove language excluding integrated renewable/nonrenewable distributed generation technologies from eligibility for net energy metering.
- 10. PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE shall include an insert in customers bills every year discussing distributed generation options, available incentives and rebates, and other sources of information on distributed generation. PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE shall include information on the bill face in English and Spanish directing customers to the bill insert. The bill insert will be developed by this Commission

This order is effective today.

and the California Energy Commission (CEC) after consultation with the parties. PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE shall translate the bill insert into multiple languages after consultation with the Commission's Public Advisor.

- 11. PG&E, SDG&E, and SCE shall provide every residential or small commercial customer that requests an interconnection application (or makes a request through as agent) with detailed information about where to access (1) a payback tool; (2) emissions information on distributed generation technologies; and (3) permitting information developed by the CEC and this Commission.
- 12. Energy Division and the Public Advisor shall work with staff identified by the CEC to develop the materials and tools described in Ordering Paragraphs 7 and 8 to ensure that the utilities shall be able to implement these provisions within 75 days of the issuance of this decision.

	<i>j</i> .		
Dated	,	at San Francisco,	California

List of Appearances

****** APPEARANCES ********

David Marcus
ADAMS BROADWELL JOSEPH & CARDOZO
PO BOX 1287
1541 JUANITA WAY
BERKELEY CA 94701-1287
(510) 528-0728
dmarcus@slip.net
For: COALITION OF CALIFORNIA LITHITY F

For: COALITION OF CALIFORNIA UTILITY EMPLOYEES (CUE)

Marc D. Joseph Attorney At Law ADAMS BROADWELL JOSEPH & CARDOZO 651 GATEWAY BOULEVARD, SUITE 900 SOUTH SAN FRANCISCO CA 94080 (650) 589-1660 mdjoseph@adamsbroadwell.com For: COALITION OF CALIFORNIA UTILITY EMPLOYEES (CUE)

James Weil AGLET CONSUMER ALLIANCE PO BOX 1599 FORESTHILL CA 95631 (530) 367-3300 jweil@aglet.org For: AGLET CONSUMER ALLIANCE

Linda Sherif Attorney At Law ALCANTAR & KAHL LLP 120 MONTGOMERY STREET, STE 2200 SAN FRANCISCO CA 94104 (415) 421-4143 lys@a-klaw.com For: CAC/EPUC

Michael Alcantar Attorney At Law ALCANTAR & KAHL LLP 1300 SW FIFTH AVENUE, SUITE 1750 PORTLAND OR 97201 (503) 402-9900 mpa@a-klaw.com

For: COGENERATION ASSOCIATION OF CALIFORNIA

Reed V. Schmidt
BARTLE WELLS ASSOCIATES
1889 ALCATRAZ AVENUE
BERKELEY CA 94703
(510) 653-3399
rschmidt@bartlewells.com
For: CALIFORNIA CITY-COUNTY STREET LIGHT
ASSOCIATION (CAL/SLA)

Scott Blaising
Attorney At Law
BRAUN & ASSOCIATES, P.C.
8980 MOONEY ROAD
ELK GROVE CA 95624
(916) 682-9702
blaising@braunlegal.com
For: CALIFORNIA MUNICIPAL UTILITIES ASSOCIATION

A Brubaker BRUBAKER & ASSOCIATES, INC. 1215 FERN RIDGE PARKWAY, SUITE 208 ST. LOUIS MO 63141 (314) 275-7007 mbrubaker@consultbai.com For: BRUBAKER & ASSOCIATES, INC.

Gregg Butsko
BUTSKO UTILITY DESIGN, INC.
17065 VIA DEL CAMPO, SUITE 200
SAN DIEGO CA 92127
(858) 676-9700
gbutsko@butskoutility.com
For: BUTSKO UTILITY DESIGN, INC.

Jonathan Bromson Legal Division RM. 4107 505 VAN NESS AVE San Francisco CA 94102 (415) 703-2362 jab@cpuc.ca.gov For: CPUC - LEGAL DIVISION

List of Appearances

Evelyn Kahl Attorney At Law ALCANTAR & KAHL, LLP 120 MONTGOMERY STREET, SUITE 2200 SAN FRANCISCO CA 94104

(415) 421-4143 ek@a-klaw.com

For: ENERGY PRODUCERS AND USERS COALITION (EPUC)

Jeanne Sole

CALIFORNIA INDEPENDENT SYSTEM OPERATOR

151 BLUE RAVINE ROAD FOLSOM CA 95630 (916) 351-4400 jsole@caiso.com For: CALIFORNIA ISO

Emilio E. Varanini Iii GENE VARANINI General Counsel CALIFORNIA POWER AUTHORITY 901 P STREET, SUITE 142A SACRAMENTO CA 95814

(916) 651-9750

cpacounsel@dgs.ca.gov

For: TURLOCK IRRIGATION DISTRICT

Susan Rossi Attorney At Law

CALIFORNIA POWER EXCHANGE CORPORATION

200 S. LOS ROBLES AVENUE, SUITE 400

PASADENA CA 91101-2482

(626) 685-9857 sdrossi@calpx.com

For: CALIFORNIA POWER EXCHANGE (CAL PX)

Alexander B. Makler CALPINE CORPORATION PO BOX 11749 PLEASANTON CA 94588-1749

(925) 479-6600 alexm@calpine.com

For: CALPINE CORPORATION

Ronald Liebert Attorney At Law

CALIFORNIA FARM BUREAU FEDERATION

2300 RIVER PLAZA DRIVE SACRAMENTO CA 95833

(916) 561-5657 rliebert@cfbf.com

For: CALIFORNIA FARM BUREAU FEDERATION

Lucina Lea Moses Assistant City Attorney CITY OF ANAHEIM

200 S. ANAHEIM BLVD., SUITE 356

ANAHEIM CA 92805 (714) 765-5169 lmoses@anaheim.net For: CITY OF ANAHEIM

Grant Kolling

Senior Assistant City Attorney

CITY OF PALO ALTO

PO BOX 10250

PALO ALTO CA 94303

(650) 329-2171

grant_kolling@city.palo-alto.ca.us For: CITY OF PALO ALTO

Lindsey How-Downing

SALLE YOO Attorney At Law

DAVIS WRIGHT TREMAINE, LLP ONE EMBARCADERO, SUITE 600 SAN FRANCISCO CA 94040

(415) 276-6500

lindseyhowdowning@dwt.com For: CALPINE CORPORATION

Norman J. Furuta Attorney At Law

DEPARTMENT OF THE NAVY

2001 JUNIPERO SERRA BLVD., SUITE 600

DALY CITY CA 94014-3890

(650) 746-7312

FurutaNJ@efawest.navfac.navy.mil

For: FEDERAL EXECUTIVE AGENCIES (FEA)

List of Appearances

Kevin Duggan CAPSTONE TURBINE CORPORATION 21211 NORDHOFF STREET CHATSWORTH CA 91311 (818) 734-5455

kduggan@capstoneturbine.com For: CAPSTONE TURBINE CORP.

Joe Como

GREGG WHEATLAND, THERESA L. MUELLER Attorney At Law

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO
1 DR. CARLTON B. GOODLETT PLACE

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94102

(415) 554-4637 joe.como@sfgov.org

For: City and County of San Francisco

Edward H. Comer EDISON ELECTRIC INSTITUTE 701 PENNSYLVANIA AVENUE, N.W. WASHINGTON DC 20004

(202) 508-5615 ecomer@eei.org

For: EDISON ELECTRIC INSTITUTE (EEI)

Mark J. Skowronski ELECTRIC POWER GROUP 201 SOUTH LAKE AVENUE, SUITE 400 PASADENA CA 91101 (626) 685-2015 skowronski@electricpowergroup.com For: Honeywell Power Systems, Inc.

Andrew Brown DOUGLAS KERNER Attorney At Law ELLISON & SCHNEIDER 2015 H STREET

2013 11 31 KEE1

SACRAMENTO CA 95814-3512

(916) 447-2166 abb@eslawfirm.com

For: INDEPENDENT ENERGY PRODUCERS ASSOC. (IEP)

Sarah Mckinley DISTRIBUTED POWER COALITION OF AMERICA 10 G STREET NE, NO. 700 WASHINGTON DC 20002 (202) 216-5944

smckinley@ingaa.org

For: DISTRIBUTED POWER COALITION OF AMERICA

(DPCA)

Randall J. Hickok DUKE ENERGY NORTH AMERICA 1290 EMBARCADERO ROAD MORRO BAY CA 93442 (805) 550-8820

rjhickok@duke-energy.com

For: DUKE ENERGY NORTH AMERICA

Diane Fellman

ENERGY LAW GROUP, LLP

1999 HARRISON STREET, SUITE 2700

OAKLAND CA 94612-3572

(415) 703-6000

difellman@energy-law-group.com For: NEO CORPORATION

Robert J. Frank

Director, State Government Affairs

ENRON CORP. 1400 SMITH STREET HOUSTON TX 77002-7361

(713) 853-3180 rfrank@enron.com

For: ENRON NORTH AMERICA and ENRON ENERGY

SERVICES

Bruno Gaillard

ENRON ENERGY SERVICES

101 CALIFORNIA STREET, SUITE 1950

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94111

(415) 782-7822 bgaillar@enron.com

For: ENRON ENERGY SERVICES

List of Appearances

Lynn M. Haug

CHRISTOPHER ELLISON

Attorney At Law

ELLISON & SCHNEIDER

2015 H STREET

SACRAMENTO CA 95814-3512

(916) 447-2166 lmh@eslawfirm.com

For: CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF GENERAL SERVICES

(DGS)

Douglas K. Kerner Attorney At Law

ELLISON, SCHNEIDER & HARRIS

2015 H STREET

SACRAMENTO CA 95814

(916) 447-2166 dkk@eslawfirm.com

For: DUKE ENERGY NORTH AMERICA

Jeffery D. Harris Attorney At Law

ELLISON, SCHNEIDER & HARRIS

2015 H STREET

SACRAMENTO CA 95814-3109

(916) 447-2166 jdh@eslawfirm.com

For: SACRAMENTO MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT (SMUD)

and ELLISON & SCHNEIDER

Gregory Morris

GREEN POWER INSTITUTE 2039 SHATTUCK AVE., SUITE 402

BERKELEY CA 94704 (510) 644-2700 gmorris@emf.net

For: GREEN POWER INSTITUTE

Ann C. Selting

GRUENEICH RESOURCE ADVOCATES 582 MARKET STREET, SUITE 1020 SAN FRANCISCO CA 94104-5305

(415) 834-2300 aselting@gralegal.com

For: UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA/CALIFORNIA STATE

UNIVERSITY

James Squeri Attorney At Law

GOODIN MACBRIDE SQUERI RITCHIE & DAY LLP

505 SANSOME STREET, STE 900 SAN FRANCISCO CA 94111

(415) 392-7900 jsqueri@gmssr.com

For: CALIFORNIA BUILDING INDUSTRY ASSOCIATION

Jeanne M. Bennett Attorney At Law

GOODIN MACBRIDE SQUERI RITCHIE & DAY LLP

505 SANSOME STREET, SUITE 900

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94111

(415) 392-7900 jbennett@gmssr.com For: NEW ENERGY, INC.

Brian Cragg MICHAEL B. DAY Attorney At Law

GOODIN, MAC BRIDE, SQUERI, RITCHIE & DAY

505 SANSOME STREET, SUITE 900 SAN FRANCISCO CA 94111

(415) 392-7900 bcragg@gmssr.com

For: ENRON NORTH AMERICA and ENRON ENERGY

SERVICES

Susan E. Brown Attorney At Law

LATINO ISSUES FORUM

785 MARKET STREET, 3RD FLOOR SAN FRANCISCO CA 94103-2003

(415) 284-7224 lifcentral@lif.org

For: LATINO ISSUES FORUM

Alan R. Watts Attorney At Law

LAW OFFICES OF ALAN R. WATTS

529 HILDA COURT ANAHEIM CA 92806-4304

(714) 635-8885

awattslaw@earthlink.net

For: SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA PUBLIC POWER AUTHORITY

List of Appearances

(SCPPA)

Fay A. Chu

Clyde S. Murley GRUENEICH RESOURCE ADVOCATES 582 MARKET STREET, SUITE 1020 SAN FRANCISCO CA 94104 (415) 834-2300 cmurley@gralegal.com

For: UC/CSU

Norman A. Pedersen Attorney At Law HANNA AND MORTON LLP 444 SOUTH FLOWER ST., SUITE 1500 LOS ANGELES CA 90071 (213) 430-2510 npedersen@hanmor.com For: SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA UTILITY POWER POOL (SCUPP)

Landis Marttila Senior Business Representative IBEW LOCAL UNION 1245 PO BOX 4790 WALNUT CREEK CA 94596 (925) 933-6060

Dan Bergmann
INTERSTATE GAS SERVICES, INC.
2600 KITTYHAWK ROAD, SUITE 101
LIVERMORE CA 94550
(925) 243-0350
DBergmann@IGService.com
For: INTERSTATE GAS SERVICES, INC.

John Nimmons
President
JOHN NIMMONS & ASSOCIATES, INC.
SUITE G
175 ELINOR AVENUE
MILL VALLEY CA 94941
(415) 381-7310
jna@speakeasy.org
For: DISTRIBUTED POWER COALITION; CAPSTONE
TURBINE; CATERPILLAR; HONEYWELL; ELEKTRYON; NEW
ENERGY

Daniel W. Douglass Attorney At Law LAW OFFICES OF DANIEL W. DOUGLASS 5959 TOPANGA CANYON BLVD., SUITE 244 WOODLAND HILLS CA 91367-7313 (818) 596-2201 douglass@energyattorney.com For: APR Energy Servics, Inc.

William H. Booth Attorney At Law LAW OFFICES OF WILLIAM H. BOOTH 1500 NEWELL AVENUE, 5TH FLOOR WALNUT CREEK CA 94596 (925) 296-2460 wbooth@booth-law.com For: California Large Energy Consumers Association

Deputy City Attorney
LOS ANGELES CITY ATTORNEY'S OFFICE
111 NORTH HOPE JFB 340
LOS ANGELES CA 90012
(213) 367-4580
fchu@legal.ladwp.com
For: LOS ANGELES DEPARTMENT OF WATER AND POWER
(LADWP)

John W. Leslie
Attorney At Law
LUCE FORWARD HAMILTON & SCRIPPS, LLP
600 WEST BROADWAY, SUITE 2600
SAN DIEGO CA 92101-3391
(619) 699-2536
jleslie@luce.com
For: UTILICORP ENERGY SOLUTIONS, INC.

List of Appearances

C. Susie Berlin Attorney At Law MC CARTHY & BERLIN, LLP 2105 HAMILTON AVENUE, SUITE 140

SAN JOSE CA 95125 (408) 558-0950

sberlin@mccarthylaw.com

For: LAW OFFICES OF BARRY F. MCCARTHY

Scott T. Steffen Attorney At Law MODESTO IRRIGATION DISTRICT PO BOX 4060 1231 ELEVENTH STREET MODESTO CA 95352 (209) 526-7387

scottst@mid.org

For: MODESTO IRRIGATION DISTRICT

Peter W. Hanschen Attorney At Law

MORRISON & FOERSTER LLP

PO BOX 8130

101 YGNACIO VALLEY ROAD, SUITE 450

WALNUT CREEK CA 94596-8130

(925) 295-3450

phanschen@mofo.com

For: El Paso Natural Gas Company

Seth Hilton Attorney At Law

MORRISON & FOERSTER LLP

PO BOX 8130

101 YGNACIO VALLEY ROAD, SUITE 450

WALNUT CREEK CA 94596-8130

(925) 295-3371 shilton@mofo.com

For: EL PASO NATURAL GAS CO.

Peter Hanschen Attorney At Law

MORRISON & FOERSTER, LLP

425 MARKET STREET

Sara Steck Myers Attorney At Law 122 28TH AVENUE

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94121-1036

(415) 387-1904 ssmyers@att.net

For: CENTER FOR ENERGY EFFICIENCY AND RENEWABLE

TECHNOLOGIES (CEERT)

Sheryl Carter

NATURAL RESOURCES DEFENSE COUNCIL

71 STEVENSON STREET, SUITE 1825

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94105

(415) 777-0220 scarter@nrdc.org

For: NATURAL RESOURCES DEFENSE COUNCIL (NRDC)

Kay Davoodi

NAVY RATE INTERVENTION 1314 HARWOOD STREET SE

WASHINGTON NAVY YARD DC 20374-5018

(202) 685-3319

DavoodiKR@efaches.navfac.navy.mil For: NAVY RATE INTERVENTION OFFICE

Patrick Mc Lafferty

NEXTEL POWER SYSTEMS, INC. 921 11TH STREET, STE. 501 SACRAMENTO CA 95814-2820

(916) 492-2445 nextek3@msn.com

For: NEXTEL POWER SYSTEMS, INC.

Rich Sperberg ONSITE SYCOM

701 PALOMAR AIRPORT ROAD, STE. 200

CARLSBAD CA 92009

(760) 931-2400

rsperberg@onsitesycom.com

For: NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF ENERGY SERVICE

COMPANIES (NAESCO)

Peter Ouburg

List of Appearances

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94105

(415) 268-7214

phanschen@mofo.com

For: AGRICULTURAL ENERGY CONSUMERS ASSOCIATION

(AECA)

Gary Derck

President, Regulatory Affairs MOUNTAIN UTILITIES

PO BOX 1

KIRKWOOD CA 95646

(209) 258-7201

PACIFIC GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

PO BOX 7442. B30A

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94120

(415) 973-2286

pxo2@pge.com

For: PACIFIC GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY (PG&E)

Randall J. Litteneker Attorney At Law

PACIFIC GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

PO BOX 7442

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94120

(415) 973-2179 rjl9@pge.com

For: PACIFIC GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

Sylvia D. Gardner

PACIFIC GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

PO BOX 770000

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94177

(415) 973-2623 sdg6@pge.com

For: PACIFIC GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY

Matthew Wright

V. P. Regulation

PACIFICORP

825 NE MULTNOMAH, SUITE 800

PORTLAND OR 97232

(503) 813-6015

matthew.wright@Pacificorp.com

Loren Kaye

POLIS GROUP

1115 11TH STREET, SUITE 100

SACRAMENTO CA 95814

(916) 498-7762

lfkaye@ka-pow.com

Donald Schoenbeck

RCS CONSULTING

 $900~\mathrm{WASHINGTON}$ STREET, SUITE 1000

VANCOUVER WA 98660

(360) 737-3877

dws@keywaycorp.com

For: COALINGA COGENERATION COMPANY

James Ross

RCS CONSULTING, INC.

Arlen Orchard

Attorney At Law

SACRAMENTO MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT

PO BOX 15830, MS-B406

SACRAMENTO CA 95852-1830

(916) 732-5830

aorchar@smud.org

For: SACRAMENTO MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT (SMUD)

Phillip Muller

SCD ENERGY SOLUTIONS 436 NOVA ALBION WAY SAN RAFAEL CA 94903

(415) 479-1710

philm@scdenergy.com

For: SOUTHERN ENERGY CALIFORNIA

Steven C. Nelson Attorney At Law SEMPRA ENERGY 101 ASH STREET

SAN DIEGO CA 92101-3017

(619) 699-5136

snelson@sempra.com

For: SAN DIEGO GAS & ELECTRIC CO./SOCAL GAS

David Norris

SIERRA PACIFIC POWER CO.

6100 NEIL ROAD RENO NV 89520 (775) 834-3939 dnorris@sppc.com

For: SIERRA PACIFIC POWER COMPANY

List of Appearances

500 CHESTERFIELD CENTER, SUITE 320

CHESTERFIELD MO 63017

(636) 530-9544

jimross@r-c-s-inc.com

For: MIDSET COGENERATION COMPANY

Steven Greenberg

REAL ENERGY

300 CAPITOL MALL, SUITE 120 SACRAMENTO CA 95814

(916) 325-2500

sgreen1@ix.netcom.com

Michael Briggs RELIANT ENERGY

801 PENNSYLVANIA AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON DC 20004-2604

(202) 783-7220

michael-briggs@reliantenergy.com For: RELIANT ENERGY, INC.

Susan L. Conway

SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA WATER COMPANY

630 EAST FOOTHILL BLVD SAN DIMAS CA 91773-1212

(909) 394-3600

sconway@scwater.com For: Bear Valley Electric

Bridget Branigan Senior Counsel

SOUTHWEST GAS CORPORATION

PO BOX 98510

5241 SPRING MOUNTAIN ROAD LAS VEGAS NV 89193-8510

(702) 876-7396

bridget.branigan@swgas.com

For: SOUTHWEST GAS CORPORATION

Keith Mc Crea Attorney At Law

SUTHERLAND, ASBILL & BRENNAN 1275 PENNSYLVANIA AVENUE, N.W.

WASHINGTON DC 20004-2415

(202) 383-0705

kmccrea@sablaw.com

For: CALIFORNIA MANUFACTURERS ASSN. (CMA)

Eileen M. Smith

M. ARD

SOLAR DEVELOPMENT COOPERATIVE

3535 EAST COAST HIGHWAY 216 CORONA DEL MAR CA 92625

(949) 862-5826

EileenMSmithMArch@yahoo.com

For: SOLAR DEVELOPMENT COOPERATIVE

Michael D. Montoya Attorney At Law

SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA EDISON COMPANY

2244 WALNUT GROVE AVENUE

ROSEMEAD CA 91770

(626) 302-6057

mike.montoya@sce.com

For: SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA EDISON COMPANY (SCE)

Connie Easterly ROGER POYNTS Attorney At Law UTILITY DESIGN, INC.

5528 PACHECO BOULEVARD

PACHECO CA 94553 (925) 674-0218 uditetrad@slip.net

For: UTILITY DESIGN, INC.

Joseph M. Karp PAUL LACOURCIERE Attorney At Law WHITE & CASE LLP

2 EMBARCADERO CENTER, SUITE 650

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94111

(415) 544-1103

jkarp@whitecase.com

For: CALIFORNIA COGENERATION COUNCIL (CCC)/AUTOMATED POWER EXCHANGE, INC.

Travis Dodd

WILLIAMS ENERGY SERVICES

1 WILLIAMS CENTER, MAILDROP 41-3

TULSA OK 74172 (918) 573-4102 tdodd@lgl.twc.com

List of Appearances

For: WILLIAMS ENERGY SERVICES

Itzel Berrio
R. GNAIZDA
Deputy General Counsel
THE GREENLINING INSTITUTE
785 MARKET STREET, 3RD FLOOR
SAN FRANCISCO CA 94103-2003
(415) 284-7202
iberrio@greenlining.org
For: THE GREENLINING INSTITUTE

Matthew Freedman
Attorney At Law
THE UTILITY REFORM NETWORK
711 VAN NESS AVENUE, SUITE 350
SAN FRANCISCO CA 94102
(415) 929-8876 EX314
freedman@turn.org
For: THE UTILITY REFORM NETWORK

Michael Shames Attorney At Law UTILITY CONSUMERS' ACTION NETWORK 3100 FIFTH AVENUE, SUITE B SAN DIEGO CA 92103 (619) 696-6966 mshames@ucan.org